# BEYOND THE CANON: FANFICTION, DIVERSITY, AND THE DYNAMICS OF POWER

by

# MIA MOORE

# A THESIS

Presented to the Department of English and the Robert D. Clark Honors College in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Bachelor of Arts

May 2024

# An Abstract of the Thesis of

Mia Moore for the degree of Bachelor of Arts in the Department of English to be taken May 2024

Title: Beyond the Canon: Fanfiction, Diversity, and the Dynamics of Power

Approved: <u>Mattie Burkert, PhD,</u>
Primary Thesis Advisor

Situated in the field of fan studies, this thesis compares J. K. Rowling's Harry Potter series with one of its fanfictions, All the Young Dudes by MsKingBean89. Harry Potter ideologically aligns itself with systems of oppression and marginalized communities. However, the series also engages in racial tokenism and superficial representations of disenfranchised identity. I employ Rami Shalk's concept of defamiliarization and Katherine Anderson-Howell's concept of "writing through" identity to analyze Rowling's topical application of diverse identities in comparison to MsKingBean89's fanfiction. My analysis concludes that MsKingBean89 employs a more sincere portrayal of marginalization by embedding identity into every level of her characters' lives and by refamiliarizing the ideological metaphor of oppression present in Harry Potter. MsKingBean89's refamiliarization of these metaphors reminds readers that oppression is not only a plot device, but a status of being through which the characters live. Through the study of All the Young Dudes, this thesis challenges the stereotypes of fanfiction as amateur and shameful by demonstrating the genre's potential for transforming problematic portrayals of marginalized identity in mainstream media franchises. My analysis reveals the value of fanfiction as critical discourse and cautions future scholars to the risk of exploitation by media producers for this labor.

# Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my committee and, in particular, my advisor Dr. Mattie Burkert, whose advice and guidance gave me the confidence to succeed with this project. To my family, your continuous support of me and my passions has made me the person that I am today. Mom, none of this would be possible without your wisdom, encouragement, and guidance. You have served as an inspiration for me since my childhood and I continue to work hard in the hopes that someday I might be able to repay you for all you've done. Dad, I have your love of film to thank for my passion for fan studies. It is your influence that encourages curiosity and critical analysis of the world around me. Claire, you may be younger, but you are my constant inspiration, and I am so proud of the woman you're becoming. Being your sister has been the joy of my life. To my friends, thank you for the support, laughter, hope, and community that you have given me. Your love keeps me strong. Finally, I dedicate this thesis to a younger Mia, whose shameless indulgence in fandom lives on in me and my work. This is all for you.

# **Table of Contents**

Introduction	5
Eroticism and Liberation: The Feminist Roots of Fandom	9
Transformative Storytelling: The Relationship Between Fanfiction and Copyright	13
Disrupting Social Hierarchies: Fanfiction's Emphasis on Lowbrow Culture	17
Combatting Tokenism: Defamiliarization and Writing "Through" Identity	19
An Analysis of Harry Potter and All the Young Dudes	22
Depictions of Racial Identity	22
Emphasizing Queer Subtexts in Harry Potter	30
The Lycanthropy Metaphors: Homosexuality, Disability, and Marginalization	37
Rethinking Stereotypes: Fanfiction as Critical Discourse	44
Glossary of Key Terms	48
Bibliography	52

# Introduction

Fan culture, or fandom, refers to the social enjoyment of an aspect of popular culture, such as movies, television shows, books, music, or sports. Fanfiction is an aspect of fandom that can be defined broadly as written narrative material that (1) features characters whose copyright is held by others; (2) exists outside of the literary marketplace; and (3) is written within and to the standards of a specific community, be it a particular fandom or the fanfiction community as a whole (Coppa 6-7). Although the act of adapting characters and plots dates to classic texts such as Virgil's Aeneid, Dante's Inferno, and John Milton's Paradise Lost, modern practices of fanfiction are widely understood to begin in the 1960s. A tight-knit community of female Star *Trek* fans discreetly created and shared art pieces, short stories, poems, and songs. These fans created "an extensive mentor-apprentice system for training newcomers in the structures and customs of the community," which was maintained by a set of "codes and aesthetics of fan fiction", and a collectively created practice of media consumption (Bacon-Smith 81). From the 1990s onwards, the emergence of the internet brought new tools for fans to connect and collaborate on fanwork. Today, fans utilize chatrooms, blogging sites, and social media to discuss fan theories and share transformative interpretations of their favorite franchises. It is through fanfiction that "fans assert their imaginative power over foundational works (the *canon*)<sup>2</sup> and renegotiate the terms set by their original authors" (Vadde & Jean So 2).

Fanfiction is often stigmatized as a "guilty pleasure" or an amateur hobby that leads to an eventual transition into "real" literature (consider *Coulture Magazine's* "Fanfictions: A Resurfacing Guilty Pleasure," *Vox's* "Why We're Terrified of Fanfiction," or *The Artifice's* "Is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For more information on the history of Trekkie fandom, see Bacon-Smith, Coppa, and Jenkins.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Definitions of key terms (italicized) can be found in the Glossary.

Fanfiction for Real Writers Too?"). The scholarly field of fan studies, in which this thesis is situated, sees fanfiction instead as a form of transformative work that challenges many of the problematic aspects of the mainstream media. In his book *Textual Poachers* (1992), Henry Jenkins suggests that the very act of being a fan is to exist within a place of social weakness. Jenkins writes that, "fans lack direct access to the means of commercial cultural production and have only the most limited resources with which to influence entertainment industry's decisions" (27). Fans are relatively powerless in the culture economy, despite being the driving force that funds and consumes most of its content. It is through this social position that intersectional communities relate to each other based on a shared status of marginalization: "using the stigma as a unifying factor to spur a sense of camaraderie and solidarity" (Yodovich 293).

Jenkins draws on Michael de Certeau's (1984) concept of "poaching" to describe the ways that fans adapt popular media to create alternative meanings (24). Certeau's concept of poaching<sup>3</sup> describes how individuals appropriate cultural products for their own use, often in ways not intended by the original creators (31). Jenkins interpretation of this concept applies specifically to fan culture, and describes the act of taking elements from popular media, such as settings, plots, or characters, and reworking them into new creations (24). Textual poaching is, at its core, a power struggle between creators and consumers for control over popular media and their meanings. Poaching calls into question the dynamic of authority between writers and readers, specifically the authority to adapt someone else's legal property. The fanfiction community operates under the shared understanding that "everyone, even readers and editors, are potential creators" (Petersen-Reed 3). It is through this community that fans critique mainstream media by exploring alternative endings, relationships, or entire universes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Poaching" is defined in the Oxford English Dictionary as trespassing on land or water to illegally catch game or fish.

The media industry lacks diversity at nearly every level of media creation. As a result, mainstream entertainment media are similarly homogeneous in their representations of race, gender, sexuality, (dis)ability, and other disenfranchised identities. Authentic and autonomous representations of marginalized characters in our media landscape are few and far between. Autonomous is used here deliberately to emphasize the importance of diverse stories written by diverse people. The television and film industries suffers from a lack of both, often resulting in the tokenization of marginalized identities. *Tokenism* refers to the act of including certain character identities to satisfy the need for diversity, rather than accurately portraying people with those identities (Oxford English Dictionary). Fan communities, on the other hand, are active spaces for people of various racial backgrounds, genders and sexuality identities, abilities, and other positionalities to take on roles, as both creators and protagonists, that have been historically unavailable to them.

An example of fanfiction combatting the mainstream's problematic portrayals of diversity can be found in *All the Young Dudes*, published in 2017 by MsKingBean89. *All the Young Dudes* contains characters that belong to J.K Rowling's 1997-2007 *Harry Potter* series and has been published to the non-profit website *Archive of Our Own (AO3)*. *Harry Potter* and other forms of speculative fiction are often dismissed from academia due to their perception as

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The percentage of minority directors of Hollywood theatrical films rose from 12.2% to only 16.8% from 2011 to 2022 (Ramon et al. 29). In 2022, BIPOC directors made up only 23% of streaming film directors (30). A disparity between male and female creators exists as well: men outweigh women in roles such as screenwriters, TV series writers and developers, and pilot writers (The Writer's Guild of America's 2020 3). Out of 1,600 top-grossing films from the past 16 years, only 6.8% of them were directed by women (Smith et al. 4). Out of 1,784 directors, only 107 of them of were Black, and of these only 15 were women, making up 0.8% of total directors over 16 years (5). The writers of popular media are overwhelmingly white (77% of screen writers), male (70.4%), heterosexual (93.8%), and able-bodied (>99%) (Writers Guild of America West 3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Only 2.1% of named characters in 100 of 2022's top-grossing films were LGBTQ+, of which 40% were speaking roles that were "inconsequential to the story" (Smith et al. 5). Only 1.9% of all speaking characters in these films had a disability (5). Not only were only 38.3% of onscreen characters non-white, but as demonstrated by the data above, only a small percentage of them were written by writers who have the cultural experiences to authentically represent these narratives.

"nonliterary, mainstream fluff; silly escapist texts marketed toward youth" (Shalk 113).

However, this genre is a rich source of cultural work that is "intimately connected to widespread social understandings of (dis)ability, race, gender, and sexuality" (114). It is the widespread success of both *Harry Potter*<sup>6</sup> and its inspired work, *All the Young Dudes*, <sup>7</sup> that make them worthwhile case studies for fanfiction's ability to rehabilitate problematic representations of identity in mainstream media. Further, *Harry Potter* is an overwhelmingly white, *cishet*, abled story. Despite this, metaphors for disability and racial inequality are central elements in the narrative. Beyond the themes within the texts themselves, controversy surrounding J. K. Rowling transphobia, cultural appropriation, and queerbaiting has altered fans' relationship with her books. These factors make *Harry Potter* a site of inquiry for gender, race, sexuality, and disability studies and make any reinterpretations from MsKingBean89 notable examples of fanfiction's reinventive potential.

The rest of this introduction lays the groundwork for my argument by situating fanfiction's negative perception in the mainstream. Fandom is stigmatized in three primary ways:

(1) the feminization of fan activities; (2) discrepancies about economic rights and ownership; and

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> With over 400 million copies of the series sold since its publication, it has been suggested that J. K. Rowling's *Harry Potter* was one of the main interventions that saved the publishing industry for children's books (Anderson). Published in 1997, the series has resulted in an eight-film series, countless video game adaptations, film spin-offs such as Warner Bros' *Fantastic Beasts* series, and books like *Harry Potter: Tales of Beedle the Bard*, and *Harry Potter: A Journey Through a History of Magic*. Both film franchises have earned Warner Bros over \$9.5 billion in profit worldwide (The Numbers), making it the third highest grossing film franchise of all time (Hartwig). The series has amassed global success and praise for its colorful world-building, relatable characters, and mindful approach to mature themes for its intended audience.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Harry Potter is the largest fandom on AO3 under the Books & Literature category, with 507,498 works (Archive of Our Own "Fandoms"). The most popular among them is MsKingBean89's All the Young Dudes. Comprised of 188 chapters (whose word count is higher than the first four Harry Potter books combined), All the Young Dudes has garnered an impressive 14,013,487 hits as of May 6th, 2024 (MsKingBean89). It is currently the most-read fanfiction on AO3 with more than double the number of hits on the runner-up (which also happens to be a Harry Potter fanfiction). All the Young Dudes follows Remus Lupin, Sirius Black, James Potter, and Peter Pettigrew through their school days at Hogwarts. Impressively, the fanfiction has been translated into 22 different languages by fans dedicated enough to translate the beloved story into their language, making access to the fanfiction even wider. A search on Youtube of reveals thousands of fan edits, fan-made audiobooks, video essays, fan theories, playlists, and fan films.

(3) resistance to fanfiction's inversion of cultural hierarchies. Gender plays a central role in these stigmas as all three stem from cultural roots in patriarchal power structures. I conclude the section by introducing two theoretical frameworks through which I will analyze *Harry Potter* and *All the Young Dudes:* defamiliarization and writing "through" identity. Through these frameworks, I will demonstrate how *All the Young Dudes* rehabilitates tokenism in *Harry Potter*.

#### **Eroticism and Liberation: The Feminist Roots of Fandom**

Fanfiction has long been understood as a female craft that allows creative power and nuance to come from a traditionally underserved audience demographic. Fanfiction originated predominantly among women<sup>8</sup> who challenged traditional boundaries and advocated for equal recognition within fan communities (Bacon-Smith 18). More modern practices of fanfiction encompass participants of diverse backgrounds, including various ages, races, sexual orientations, and other social identifiers alongside gender identity. This offers a variety of social lenses through which to investigate fanfiction under. Despite a diversification of participants, the relationship between fanfiction and women's studies is still relevant when considering the perception of fanfiction within the mainstream. According to Christine Dandrow, "female arts have traditionally been dismissed as mere craft, belittled as childish or unworthy of study, or otherwise denigrated and fanfiction is no exception to this" (qtd. in Koehm 6), as does Jenkins, "It is telling, of course, that sports fans (who are mostly male and who attach great significance to "real" events rather than fictions) enjoy very different status than media fans (who are mostly

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Scholars such as Abigail De Kosnik, inspired by Lauren Berlant's *The Female Complaint*, view fanfiction as an archive of women's culture "designed specifically to appeal to female audiences" ("Fifty Shades' and the Archive of Women's Culture" 118).

female and who attach great interest in debased forms of fiction)" (Textual Poachers 19). There is an undeniable relationship between the perception of fandom in the mainstream and misogyny, as Neta Yodovich points out: "when a cultural text receives a great deal of attention from women, it automatically loses both credibility and cultural value" (291). We must acknowledge the misogyistic tendency of our culture to dismiss women's hobbies as low quality.

Women's place in the literary world has been at issue for centuries. Jenkins writes that in the relationship between media creators and consumers, "both the teller and the tale are often 'radically other' for women within a world where publishing, broadcasting, and the film industry are all dominated by men" (*Textual Poachers* 115). For generations, female authors have been silenced by their male counterparts. This is partly due to sexist perceptions of women's abilities in the literary world, as well as fears that their writing might pose a threat to emerging male authors. Despite efforts to keep them outside the realm of literature, women have demanded the opportunity to participate equally with their male peers across history and as a result, make up a significant demographic in these areas. As Ian McEwan once concluded in an article for the Guardian, "When women stop reading, the novel will be dead" (qtd. in Weiner).

Long has societal panic over feminine sexual expression, in both the public and private spheres, served as a restriction on women's literacy. A central argument against allowing women to read stemmed from several fears: (1) Reading would allow women to escape from their

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Notable examples of these discriminations can be found in 19th-century novelists like Nathanial Hawthorne, who wrote in 1855 that "America is now wholly given over to a damned mob of scribbling women, and I should have no chance of success while the public taste is occupied with their trash" (qtd. in Frederick 231), and modern writers such as Nobel Prize winner VS Naipaul, who said "I read a piece of writing and within a paragraph or two I know whether it is by a woman or not. I think [it is] unequal to me" (qtd. in Coates).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Women readers account for 80% of fiction book sales in the UK, US, and Canadian literary markets (Thomas-Corr). Data from spring of 2021 reveals that women make up 59.5% of all US college students ("Women increasingly outnumber men at U.S. colleges—but why?"). Women writers are responsible for over 50% of the books published in the US yearly and see higher selling rates than their male counterparts (Rosalsky).

responsibilities in the real world; (2) It would grant women a source of privacy and pleasure; and (3) Privacy and pleasure would lead to sexual freedom beyond the sexual responsibilities expected of women by the patriarchy (Busse *Framing Fanfiction*). Bacon-Smith writes about female *Star Trek* fans of the 1960s:

Infringing copyrights, the law they break, is only the mildest part of the subversion fomented in the ladies' literary group and terrorist society. As their greatest transgression, many of the ladies write about sex in all its permutations. In fact, sex is a primary metaphor in the language of the group; it symbolizes the search for trust and community and security. (6)

Historically, fanfiction has been a place where women have sought sexual exploration and expression within a society that frowns upon the sexual freedom of women.

For many women, fandom provides freedom from the male gaze, where close female friendships were formed and hobbies freely indulged in. It is where women can explore their interests without being tested ("Oh, you like that band? Name five songs!"), ridiculed ("Girls like you only watch this show/movie/sport for the eye candy!"), or accused of trying to garner male attention ("You're just pretending to like that to impress guys!"). It is difficult to accuse female fans of having any kind of ulterior motive in their participation in fandom considering that they are "neither getting paid nor gaining much respect beyond their immediate fan communities" (Busse *Framing Fanfiction* 36). Fanfiction provides female fans with a space outside of the patriarchal confines of the mainstream media landscape to explore their own desires, interests, and enjoyments. This is unsettling to a society that has committed much of its time and energy to keeping women from these things.

Sexism in mainstream culture contributes to the stigmatization of fandom as a whole. Because of this, women are "frequently harassed and accused of tarnishing men's fan communities" (Yodovich 291). Misogyny informs the emasculation of male fans, while female fans are deemed immature, perverse, and delusional (Jenkins *Textual Poachers* 13-14). The texts

themselves are characterized as amateurish, excessively sexual, and "wishful," criticized for reaching for queer, racialized, or otherwise radical subtexts (Cuntz-Leng 95). The dominant culture works tirelessly to keep fans and their participation in media on the outskirts of social acceptance. Consumers who seek to distance themselves from the "misfits and crazies" (Jenkins 11) within fandom engage in similar behavior and are thus equally utilized by mainstream culture as a driving force to keep fans from receiving proper recognition for their efforts.

To regain control of the sexually liberated woman, the mainstream must subvert her pleasure into material for the male gaze. Jenkins notes that the "eroticized fan" is nearly always female: "the feminine side of fandom is manifested in the images of screaming teenage girls who try to tear the clothes off the Beatles or who faint at the touch of one of Elvis's sweat-drenched scarves" (*Textual Poachers* 15). Consider the *groupie* caricature, who is often portrayed as a young, beautiful woman whose devotion to her favorite star is so extreme that she presents herself as an object to him, following him from place to place to offer sexual satisfaction. Jenkins writes that these representations contort female pleasure as "the female spectator herself becomes an erotic spectacle for mundane male spectators while her abandonment of any distance from the image becomes an invitation for the viewer's own erotic fantasies" (*Textual Poachers* 15). By sexualizing the fangirl, the mainstream media re-establishes its control over women's bodies and minds. At the same time, female fans are chastised for expressing their sexual desires. This perpetuates societal shame of women's sexual independence and further invalidates fanfiction as worthy literary material.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> All structures of oppression aid in keeping fanfiction from being accepted in the mainstream. Ageism, ableism, racism, sexism, and classism are tall barriers that isolate fanfiction as something to be embarrassed of. Ableist stereotypes of fans within the mainstream ostracize and discredit their behavior. Fans are perceived as crazy, obsessive, childish, and in some cases, dangerous (Barnes Leetal, Jenkins, Yodovich).

# Transformative Storytelling: The Relationship Between Fanfiction and Copyright

A defining feature of fanfiction is the borrowing of characters from other works. While fanfiction authors by and large do not receive any financial gain from their works, the genre is entangled in the history of copyright, plagiarism, and ownership. 12 Copyright refers to the legal protection of all original, creative works once they are fixed in a tangible form (University of Oregon Libraries "Copyright & Fair Use"). This protection includes the right to distribute copies to the public through sale or licensing. It prohibits others from copying one's *intellectual property*, using it without permission from the creator, and reaping economic gain from unpermitted use. *Fair use*, however, allows limited use of copyrighted material without needing permission from the copyright owner. Fair use is evaluated individually based on the purpose and character of the use, the nature of the copyrighted work, the amount of the work used, and the effect of the use on the potential market value of the copyrighted work (University of Oregon Libraries).

Copyright poses questionable implications for storytelling: that stories can be "owned" and that one must have a certain level of academic/intellectual authority to properly engage with it. Succeeding in the literary market requires an understanding of the legal parameters of writing and publishing, and a process of external verification rooted in an inaccessible system of intellectualism. This system has operated in favor of those who hold power in the marketplace and has in turn "alienated [the average person] from the process of storytelling" (Coppa 7). Patriarchy has influenced copyright law by historically limiting women's access to education,

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Historically, notions of ownership and originality have been defined over the eighteenth century and on. As Paulina Kewes notes in *Authorship and Appropriation*, early definitions of plagiarism and originality were difficult to establish. Whether it was a matter of repeated text, or if similarities in plot were enough to warrant claim to ownership, differed among seventeenth-century playwrights. For example, Shakespeare's *Romeo and Juliet* took inspiration from a previous work, Arthur Brooke's *The Tragicall Historye of Romeus and Juliet* (1562).

publishing opportunities, and recognition for their creative contributions. <sup>13</sup> White supremacy has fought to keep people of color from succeeding as academics and authors (Feldman). This has perpetuated disparities in ownership, control, and representation within the creative industries, reinforcing power dynamics that favor white male creators and publishers.

Concerns about copyright and plagiarism make up a large portion of pushback on fanfiction and of using legal property without properly engaging in the legal processes of coyright and fair use. Fanfiction arguably falls under *transformative fair use*, which must add something new to the copyrighted work with the intention of "altering the first with new expression, meaning or message" (Campbell v. Acuff-Rose Music qtd. in University of Oregon Libraries "Copyright & Fair Use"). It is within these legal frameworks that fanfiction manages to utilize copyrighted work, and that fanfiction sites such as AO3, Wattpad, and Fanfiction.net can operate without facing legal repercussions.

Although there is no way to gain financial compensation from publishing fanfiction on AO3, the organization demonstrates its own awareness of the delicate legal position that fanfiction occupies. Their terms of service specify that AO3 is "committed to defending fanworks against legal challenges" and they provide resources to fans facing prosecution for plagiarism (Archive of Our Own). These public notices make clear that fanfiction exists in a legal grey area, with economic gain of any kind being the precursor to legal consequences. MsKingBean89 reaps no financial compensation from *All the Young Dudes* and specifically advocates against paying a third party for printed copies of her work because of the precarious

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> One example can be found in the 17th-century poet, playwright, and fiction writer Aphra Behn. Behns's play *The Rover* was accused of plagiarizing another popular male playwright of the time (Palmer). Behn's commitment to writing and casting independent, self-reliant women and the feminist undertones of her work has led some scholars to believe that these accusations were in part due to her gender. In light of this, it is heartening to see the emphasis of feminine freedom in both *The Rover* and the practice of fanfiction where "women literally take off one character and put on another, [giving] themselves permission to pursue their own desires" (Palmer).

legal position inherent to all fanfiction: "This is not fine, as far as I understand. It's illegal for printing sites to make money from fanfic and you could end up in trouble for it. YOU CAN PRINT YOUR OWN COPY FOR YOUR OWN USE, please just don't pay anyone or sell it to anyone" (lobsterbang via Tumblr 2021). MisKingBean89's post is an example of the contradictory nature of the community, where stories are meant to be shared publicly but whose engagement must remain, to a certain extent, undetected by the literary market, or else run the risk of violating copyright laws. However, by transforming the intellectual property of others, fanfiction authors subvert the legal system that has historically discriminated against marginalized communities and assert control over popular media, which is often discriminatory in similar ways. 14

MsKingBean89's blogpost and AO3's terms of service reflect the larger social aspect of fandom, where individuals inform and defend each other in order to continue participating in writing and reading fanfiction. The fanfiction community is a rich source of sociocultural negotiation and collaboration. The ability to continually revise one's work is built into the framework of digital fanfiction, as a work is never physically "published". Texts are often in a constant state of being uploaded, reviewed, edited, and reuploaded based on author and reader feedback. Therefore, community revision may be just as influential to a particular fanwork as the author's own editing.

While fanfiction authors eagerly adapt the work of others, this does not mean giving proper credit for work is unimportant to the community. When E. L. James commercialized her fanfiction *Masters of the Universe* as *Fifty Shades of Grey*, she was met with disappointment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> See Samtani's "New Frontiers in Intellectual Property and Human Rights: Copyright Discrimination", Unrein's "No Equitable Relief: The Failings of the CASE Act to Protect Middle-Class Creatives from Copyright Infringement", and Feldman's "The Discriminatory Effect of U.S. Intellectual Property Law on Black Artists".

from readers on Fanfiction.net, where the work had been originally published (De Kosnik "Fifty Shades"). In publishing her book, James' fanfiction became something different altogether, no longer a collaborative work but a legal entity which was now earning economic gain. Many fans who had engaged with the writing process of James' novel felt betrayed by the rejection of her history with fandom (De Kosnik "Fifty Shades" 121). By removing *Fifty Shades* from the context of fandom, James severed her connection to the community that helped shape her work.

The reaction from fanfiction readers to *Fifty Shades* demonstrates the central conflict between fandom and mainstream popular media: a difference in attitude toward the idea of plagiarism and copying. While plagiarism poses legal and economic concerns for the mainstream creators, fandom's relationship with it is social. It is important that fanfiction authors acknowledge the importance of the larger community, in which case being "copied" is not only an inherent aspect of the genre, but a form of respect (Coppa 2015; Michaels 2009; Petersen-Reed 2019). Anyone who has engaged with fanfiction knows that there are hundreds, if not thousands, of different versions of the same story. Fanfiction authors do not aim to stand apart from their source materials and community, as E. L. James did with *Fifty Shades of Grey*. The fanfiction genre is exponential, constantly building on and inspiring itself to such a degree that it's nearly impossible to separate one work from any of the others. For a fanfiction writer, to be copied is to be accepted, to be plagiarized is to be affirmed.

Fanfiction is also archival in nature, as texts often build on one another, forming a "[set] of tightly related texts, like families of multiples that closely resemble one another but are not identical" (De Kosnik "Fifty Shades" 120). Within the 494,465 AO3 Harry Potter fanworks alone, there are 220,391 fanworks with the tag "M/M", used to identify male/male pairings. 15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Slash fiction, or M/M was a prominent genre during fanfiction's rise in popularity in the 1960s. Slash is highly sexual and can be considered one of the foundations of fanfiction as we know it today (Bacon-Smith).

Within those, there are 66,762 tagged "Draco Malfoy" and "Harry Potter". This number can be narrowed down further with any combination of hyper-specific tags a reader prefers, such as "Angst With A Happy Ending" (2,327 fanworks), "Hurt/Comfort" (2,465 fanworks), or "Slow Burn" (1,579 fanworks). Collective-inspired work drives the community to reimagine its favorite characters and stories into its favorite tropes and plots. Failure to acknowledge how communal conventions have shaped one's work is offensive in this community. Removing a fanfiction's "markers of its membership in an archive of explicitly intertextual stories, loses many, or most, of the potential meanings it can have for ... readers" (De Kosnik "Fifty Shades" 122). To someone without the specific cultural competency necessary to engage with fanfiction, the community must seem strange and, at the extreme, bad for literature.

# Disrupting Social Hierarchies: Fanfiction's Emphasis on Lowbrow Culture

Fanfiction disrupts our cultural hierarchy of taste and aesthetics, and this disruption may explain some of the negative associations of fanfiction in the mainstream. Fanfiction is often negatively stereotyped as amateur or low quality due to its "lack of tastemakers or gatekeepers—and by extension its lack of a consistent standard of quality" (Petersen-Reed 2). Pierre Bourdieu's concept of *cultural capital* refers to the cultural knowledge, skills, habits, and tastes that an individual acquires throughout their upbringing and socialization. It encompasses not only formal education but also informal cultural experiences, such as exposure to art, literature, music, and other forms of cultural expression. Cultural capital plays a crucial role in social stratification. Those who possess more cultural capital tend to have advantages in navigating societal structures and achieving success. Bourdieu argues that cultural capital is often unequally distributed, which reinforces existing inequalities between social classes and contributing to the reproduction of social hierarchy (15).

Fanfiction engages with popular media franchises like movies or television shows which are typically categorized as low culture. Yet, fanfiction challenges the notion that these franchises are unworthy of serious critical attention through the authors' "skillful dissection of a media object" that "signifies expertise when it comes to popular culture" (Petersen-Reed 2).

Fanfiction demonstrates that the cultural codes associated with low culture are just as complex as those of high culture and deserve to be taken seriously. Fanfiction operates within existing cultural codes of its source material, while introducing new layers of interpretation and meaning. Just as there are certain identifiers within mainstream genres (science fiction can be broken into cyberpunk, post-apocalyptic, or space opera), fanfiction has "its own preoccupations and obsessions, and its own way of demonstrating literary competence and mastery" (Coppa viii).

Fanfiction is organized into specific categories based on likeness, and while this certainly makes it an easy genre to navigate, it also demonstrates how fandom develops its tropes and genres, and the importance of identifying one's place within them.

Everything about fanfiction, from its form to its content, is resistant to the social conventions that dominate our media landscape. Fanfiction authors are constantly negotiating the power dynamic between creation and ownership, concepts heavily guarded by cultural notions of intellect and authority. These communities thrive on the outskirts of the literary marketplace where reciprocation and gift-giving fuel the creation of fanfiction (Coppa). Fans request, trade, gift, and edit works for, from, and with one another, creating a system of creative production built on reciprocity and anti-capitalism. It's within these spaces that hegemonic perceptions of diversity and power are interrogated and challenged. As mentioned previously, fanfiction blurs the lines between producer and consumer, allowing fans to become content creators in popular

franchises. This democratization of creativity disrupts the hierarchical structures that dictate what is considered valuable or prestigious within cultural production.

# Combatting Tokenism: Defamiliarization and Writing "Through" Identity

My analysis of *Harry Potter* and *All the Young Dudes* is based on Rami Shalk's concept of defamiliarization and Katherine Anderson Howell's concept of "writing through" identity (4). Defamiliarization describes the act of making familiar social concepts new "to encourage readers to question the meanings and boundaries of these categories" (114). Defamiliarization pushes readers to think critically about social categories and can reveal new understandings of disability, race, gender, and sexuality when utilized properly. J. K. Rowling utilizes defamiliarization throughout the *Harry Potter* series to comment on social concepts such as racism, stigmatization, and normalcy. Rowling also uses a plethora of fantasy races to defamiliarize these concepts, most notably in her use of lycanthropy as a metaphor for illness-related stigma, which MsKingBean89 expands on in All the Young Dudes (Rowling Short Stories from Hogwarts). Rowling's defamiliarizations have been criticized for enforcing problematic portrayals: goblins are greedy, hooked-nosed creatures that control the banks in the wizarding world, reminiscent of antisemitic stereotypes. House elves are an enslaved race who enjoy their status as slaves and actively dissuade efforts to liberate them. While representations of marginalization exist within the fictional universe, they are often under-developed and engage in stereoytpes. Often, Rowling's metaphors for oppression are removed from her characters' lives, utilized singularly as plot devices to drive the story forward. This results in problematic and insincere portrayals of marginalized individuals.

What few characters of color exist within the *Harry Potter* universe reinforce racial stereotypes, resulting in a small group of tokenized individuals. An important adversary to

tokenism in storytelling is creating complex, well-rounded characters whose identities inform every aspect of their lives. Katherine Anderson Howell describes the relationship between her disability and her writing as a process of "writing through" her impairment (4). This refers not only to the effect on her writing physically, but how she thinks about her characters and stories. According to Anderson Howell, social identifiers such as disability, race, class, gender, and sexuality affect "how knowledge is formed and meaning is made" (4). I want to expand on this concept of writing through disability to describe the full encompassing of a character's social positioning in their story, be it ability, race, sexuality, or gender, which combats tokenistic storytelling. As Elizabeth E. Heilman notes, "It is not simply who is present, but, also, how characters are portrayed and what they do that matters" (223). When characters' social identifiers are embedded into their perspectives, social interactions, and behavior, they become more sincere representations of their identities.

Rowling engages in what I call a "topical" application of diversity rather than an embedded one. I use topical to refer to the way she includes diverse identities as an afterthought, rather than an intrinsic part of their being. For example, Rowling's establishment of Albus Dumbledore as gay occurred outside the confines of the narrative and would not have been detectable without her explicit confirmation ("Rowling Lets Dumbledore Out of the Closet"). Dean Thomas' race is identified when he is introduced to Harry but never referenced again and would, once more, be undetectable without explicit confirmation (Rowling *Harry Potter and the Sorcerer's Stone* 97). Topical application of identity refers to the use of identity markers in a way that does not engage deeply with the lived experiences or nuances of those identities. While a story may include a wide variety of diverse identities in an effort to avoid tokenism, these

inclusions may still be surface-level. To authentically include characters of diverse social backgrounds, their identities must be applied to every layer of the story.

I present defamiliarization and writing "through" identity as two central forms of creating diverse representations of disenfranchised identities. Fanfiction authors create alternative meanings out of characters by investigating the complex identities that the mainstream often applies topically. To demonstrate this, I will put Harry Potter in conversation with one of its fanfictions, All the Young Dudes. It is within fan space that Harry Potter characters' social stratification is remembered, and where they are "expanded and made epic, loved by their fans into greatness" (Coppa 5). My research is in shameless defense of a genre that is often overlooked for its value in shaping the relationship between consumers and creators of media. A genre that is considered not only childish, but shameful; an act of delusional obsession performed by teenage fangirls or socially outcast nerds. I, along with countless other scholars of fandom, argue for an alternative reaction, one that sees fanfiction as a chance to investigate topics that are often heavily censored and manipulated to fit the ideals established by nonrepresentative mainstream culture. Fanfiction creates a collaborative community that promotes altruistic creativity, critical engagement with culture, social empowerment, and an anticapitalist system of creation.

# An Analysis of Harry Potter and All the Young Dudes

# **Depictions of Racial Identity**

The vast majority of characters in the *Harry Potter* universe are white. A few side characters in the series are identified as non-white either explicitly in the text or through the use of racialized names. Rowling describes characters like Dean Thomas and Angelina Johnson as Black, and the films depict other Black students such as Lee Jordan and Blaise Zabini. For instance, Dean is introduced as "a black boy even taller than Ron" (Harry Potter and The Sorcerer's Stone 97), while Angelina is described as "a tall black girl who played Chaser on the Gryffindor Quidditch team" (Harry Potter and the Goblet of Fire 261). Rowling uses racialized names to signal ethnicity with characters such as Cho Chang and Padma and Parvati Patil. The film adaptations of *Harry Potter* confirm the racial associations through the casting of Chinese and Indian actresses to portray Cho and the Patil twins. These associations validate an existing system of racial categorization, and by extension, all the baggage that comes with these constructs. However, they do not attend to the complexity of these categories as structures that uphold marginalization, or to the racialized experiences of marginalized people within the text. Rowling's racial diversity ends at categorization, leaving racial tension of any kind out of her narrative. The effect is a small group of token characters who possess racial identities, but do not live "through" them (Anderson Howell). Their racial identity is insignificant in their relationships with their peers and the sociopolitical climate of oppression and segregation in the wizarding world.

It can be assumed that Rowling included these characters of color because she understands the importance of racial diversity in storytelling and recognizes her responsibility to authentically represent a large school set in the 1990s United Kingdom, where many different

racial groups would coexist. However, Rowling's characters of color are isolated. Kingsley Shacklebolt (whose name is reminiscent of slavery) is a lone Black Auror in the heart of the corrupt wizard government. Dean Thomas, Angelina Johnson, and Jordan Lee are not explicitly close despite their shared involvement with Gryffindor's Quidditch team. Cho Chang and the Patil twins' only connection is that they all date one of the main (white) characters. Rowling's characters of color lack connection, which leaves little room for moments of solidarity and community between them. While the characters of color don't all need to be friends, their isolation eliminates the need to explore their positionality in the narrative's systems of oppression. Without references to shared experiences, it is difficult for diverse audiences to believe in a world where race bears no impact on these character's experiences (Goward). Isolating disenfranchised characters is an effective form of tokenism, the symbolic effort to include marginalized identities without genuinely addressing systemic inequalities, as it reduces entire sociocultural groups to the experiences of a single character. In the characters named above, race is applied as a character trait only, rather than a lens through which they live and interact with the world around them. Excluding the racialized experiences of nonwhite characters, both negative and positive, negates any positive impact of their inclusion (Lyubansky). This surface-level form of diversification reflects the larger issue of tokenization in mainstream media.

Despite the lack of racial tension in *Harry Potter*, Rowling uses fictional identities to draw attention to real-world issues of race and discrimination. Witches and wizards exist as either pureblood (descending from magical family exclusively), Muggleborn (born of two non-magic parents), or half-blood (having both wizard and Muggle ancestry). A second uprising of a blood supremacist movement sets the stage for the main conflict of the story where Harry,

having lived with his Muggle aunt and uncle from infancy, discovers his pureblood status, enters the wizarding world, and defeats Lord Voldemort and his followers, who are reminiscent of Hitler's Nazi party. Rowling utilizes blood-status to defamiliarize issues surrounding eugenics and racial supremacy and to demonstrate the harm in these ideologies.

However, Rowling's conclusions are surface level. Racism is portrayed as old-fashioned and no longer conducive to a modern world: "Most wizards these days are half-blood anyway. If we hadn't married Muggles we'd've died out" (*Harry Potter and the Chamber of Secrets* 58). Everyone who is "good" recognizes that racism is bad: "Harry knew at once that Malfoy had said something really bad because there was an instant uproar at his words" (*Chamber of Secrets* 56). Rowling's exploration of blood status discrimination echoes a *colorblind* approach to fighting racism, where ignoring racial categorization and viewing everyone equally despite ethnic differences is seen as the best way to combat discrimination. However, just as the colorblind approach fails to acknowledge the systemic inequalities and privileges associated with race, the wizarding world's desire to disregard blood status ignores the nuanced experiences that half-blood and Muggleborn students have.

There is little room to explore the impact of blood-status prejudice on mixed-blood students in *Harry Potter*, in part because their stories are seen through Harry's eyes (Cordova), and because they are constantly made to be the bigger people, never stooping to the level of their assaulters by reacting to insult. Hermione, the most common target for blood status attacks, tries to dissuade Ron or Harry from defending her: "Never mind, Ron," said Hermione quickly,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Popularized by Eduardo Bonilla-Silva (2003), racial color blindness refers to the denial of racial categorization, or "color", and of systemic racism based on color. Bonilla Silva asserts that this dismissal comes most often from white people who believe that "if Blacks and other people of color would just stop thinking about the past, work hard, and complain less (particularly about racial discrimination), then Americans of all hues could 'all get along'" (1). However, as he points out, this approach ignores how race is inherently embedded into nearly every aspect of American culture and must be addressed in order to sincerely address systemic racism as a whole.

seizing Ron's arm to restrain him as he took a step toward Malfoy" (*The Goblet of Fire* 138). The audience takes inspiration from Hermione's bravery and Rowling never has to expand on the experience of being attacked for one's race (represented in the blood purity metaphor), an experience which she has never had. Muggleborn and half-blood characters don't engage in conversation about their unique experiences compared to their pureblood peers. Nonwhite characters never reference the similarity between blood supremacy and white supremacy in the Muggle world. The effect is the tokenization of an entire system of oppression, where blood status drives the plot forward but does not seem to exist within the characters' interpersonal lives.

Many fans have read into Hermione's experience as an outsider, born from Muggle parents and the frequent victim of blood-related hate speech, as a racialized narrative (Ratcliffe). In *Harry Potter and the Sorcerer's Stone*, Hermione is described as having bushy, curly hair for which she is often bullied (Rowling 83). This characterization has led some fans to identify with and believe in a Black Hermione. Although Hermione is depicted as white in several cover illustrations of the books, Rowling has said that "Hermione can be a Black woman with my absolute blessing and enthusiasm" (Ratcliffe). The public validation from Rowling was in response to the controversy following the play production of *Harry Potter and The Cursed Child*, in which South African-British actress Noma Dumezweni was cast to play Hermione (Ratcliffe). The choice sparked outrage among some fans who maintained that, despite it never being explicitly stated in the books, Hermione is white. These reactions highlight our tendency to assume that characters are white unless explicitly stated otherwise (Koehm 2018; Peterson-Reed 2019) which perpetuates whiteness as the default and other identities as outliers. However, fans

have long been reimagining Hermione, and plenty of other characters, as people of color in fanfiction, a practice commonly referred to as *racebending*.

In All the Young Dudes, MsKingBean89 racebends the character Mary MacDonald as a Black girl. She seems aware of the need for Black existence to be woven into the text, rather than topically applied as physical appearance alone, as Mary's racial characterization is developed secondary to other characteristics, such as her humor, kindness, and intelligence. Rather than using racial identifiers in her introduction, as Rowling does with Dean ("a black boy even taller than Ron, joined the Gryffindor table" (97)), Mary is described as a Muggleborn from South London (188) who is "funny and brusque and bolshie, but unfailingly kind and full of compassion" (281). MsKingBean89 takes her time in establishing Mary's race, weaving clues for readers into her development as a character. It isn't until chapter 49 that it is stated that her parents were born in Jamaica, pointing to her ethnic background (294). In chapter 62, a little less than halfway through the work, Mary is described as, "looking quite frazzled – her dark hair was coming out of her braids in thick corkscrews" (383). When considering this description in the context of Hermione's hair and the role it plays in fans' identification of her race, the choice to characterize Mary with braids and a tight curl pattern seems to be intended to point readers toward Black racialization. Other instances of cultural association develop her racial identity before its confirmation: "her gold hoops jangled, her kohl rimmed eyes were wide and fiery" (623-624). These details function both as a hint to Mary's racial background and context for the story, which makes their inclusion feel valuable and intentional.

An analysis of Dean Thomas' and Mary MacDonald's introductions in their respective texts illustrated the technical distinctions: Rowling's brief and surface-level introduction, which gives just enough detail to establish a character of color without having to deviate from the white

protagonist's journey; and MsKingBean89's careful weaving of narrative clues that, over a long period of time, build her character's features, including her race. Mary's race is equally important as that of her peers (note that Rowling never introduces any character as "a white boy" or "a white girl"), yet still a part of her appearance that is referred to when appropriate for the story. In chapter 77, MsKingBean89 finally confirms Mary's skin color: "She was beautiful, it would be a fair statement – not just her soft curves and chocolate brown eyes, but the spatter of freckles on her nose, her warm brown skin..." (483). 17 The blood supremacy allegory in *Harry* Potter is utilized in All the Young Dudes as well, however, MsKingbean89 explores it in a noticeably different way. Tension between the characters and their blood status creates a multifaceted representation of identity where intersections can be explored. On page 579, the work's main character, Remus Lupin, asks "Has someone tried to hurt you, Mary?" to which she responds, "Oh, all the time,' she shrugged, with a tired smile, 'I'm used to it by now. At least being the only black kid at my primary school prepared me for something." Mary's experiences with discrimination in the Muggle world inform her relationship to the prejudice she experiences in the wizarding world. The intersectionality of these social identities is one example of how MsKingBean89 expands on the ideologies in *Harry Potter* that are present but underdeveloped.

MsKingBean89 establishes early in the book a stark difference between Remus and his friends James Potter, Sirius Black, and Peter Pettigrew, all of whom were born in the wizarding world, come from wealthy pureblood families, and are not afflicted with lycanthropy. Their fluency in the wizard society often leaves Remus, who grew up in a Muggle orphanage, feeling

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> It should be noted that this description occurs within the context of sexualization, and that Black women experience sexual objectification at higher rates and starting at younger ages (Eshelman). While Mary is characteristically a sexual being whose experiences give her authority in the eyes of her female peers, we should acknowledge the relationship between Black women and hypersexualization.

alienated, and their class difference leads to a contrast in their understanding of the world around them. James and Sirius are sheltered from the rampant harassment that Remus faces in his time at the children's home he lived at previously, and their blood status has protected them from experiencing blood-related bullying as Remus and Mary do. Pureblooded students benefit from "pureblood privilege" that protects them from discrimination (566). In contrast with Hermione, whose maltreatment is only significant when someone directly calls her a "mudblood" to her face, experiences of discrimination occur both in-text and out of the text. Mary says, "If this war carries on I won't even be able to get a job as a muggleborn" (491). Discrimination poses concerns for non-pureblood students beyond the risk of being attacked or insulted.

At one point, the Marauders (the nickname that Remus, James, Sirius, and Peter adopt) begin plotting a revenge prank on Severus Snape, which involves casting a spell that will change the Slytherin's words every time they use a blood slur. Remus has compiled their list of slurs, and Sirius comments, "Well I just didn't think there were so many. Never seen them all written out like that. And anyway, where did you hear all of these?" (278). Remus answers, "Where'd you think?' Remus met Sirius's eyes, deliberately. He'd been waiting for something like this" (278). Within this exchange, several things are clear to the audience: Remus has had unique racialized experiences, his friends are unaware of them (at least of their frequency) and Remus holds some resentment over their ignorance. The discrimination occurs equally in the narrative and the pauses in between, making MsKingBean89's characters' marginalization a constant burden rather than a plot device. While Rowling only ever utilizes these slurs to make her villains more unlikeable, MsKingBean89 uses them to expand her characters' identities and lived experiences.

Another facet of non-pureblooded students' lives that MsKingbean89 pays attention to are moments of solidarity and connection. Despite the Harry Potter books focusing on the ramifications of blood supremacy on the wizarding world, Rowling hardly engages with the psychological effects of discrimination on mixed-blood students. MsKingBean89 seems to understand that this should be at the heart of the story and is sure to include it all throughout her fanfiction. In chapter 48, while waiting to see if the spell they put on the Slytherins will work, James complains that it could be days before they drop a blood-related slur. Mary says, "It won't...You three must be blind if you haven't seen what's going on around here" (281). This comment suggests that there is a Hogwarts experience that James, Sirius, and Peter are unaware of because of their pure-blood status. James inquires, "What's been going on, then?...Do you get called stuff, MacDonald?" and Mary answers, "It's been worse this year. You must know Remus?" (281). She calls on Remus, a fellow half-blood student, to confirm the experience, one that is inaccessible to the others: "Insults from the Slytherins had definitely increased this term, though it might only have been noticeable to non-pure blood students" (268). Through this interaction, Remus and Mary offer their pure-blood friends, and the audience, a window into their lives. MsKingBean89 combats the tokenized isolation of Rowling's racialized characters by writing conversations that openly address the disparities between pureblood and non-pureblood students.

However, *All the Young Dudes* is no racial utopia. Just as Rowling uses ethnic-sounding names to create the illusion of a diverse world, MsKingBean89 does the same. Inserts like "Adil Deshmakh, the Gryffindor team captain, made the team eat together at breakfast, rather than their friends." (MsKingBean89 181) and "Remus knew that it was Harpreet Singh's final year at Hogwarts, which meant that the position of Quidditch Captain would be open next year"

(MsKingBean89 351) allow readers to feel as though there are characters of color around, without explicitly including them. That both inserts have to do with sports points to a larger kind of tokenization that exists for men of color. Outdated and racist eugenic theorists have suggested that Black men are physically advanced compared to their white male counterparts, resulting in a tendency to stereotype them as athletes (Duffey 2). Often, Black men are valued for their athletic abilities and are less likely to be characterized as academics or artists (Cooper "Why are black males supported only when they're athletes?"). In Harry Potter, Lee Jordan is the Quidditch commentator, and Dean plays as Gryffindor's Chaser for a few years. Both Harry Potter and All the Young Dudes engage with this stereotype by attributing athleticism to otherwise underdeveloped male characters of color. Mary's earlier description which related the color of her skin to her attractiveness is another example of problematic associations that remain present in MsKingBean89's work. Despite its tendency to offer creative power to underrepresented communities, a large part of the fanfiction community is white. Implicit and explicit biases about people of color exist within, as does the tendency to treat whiteness as a default. As noted in Koehm's Revision as Resistance: Fanfiction as an Empowering Community for Female and Queer Fans (2018), characters in fanfiction are notably more often white than any other race, and while "the justification that there just aren't enough characters of color in media to begin with is a common excuse in fandom as to why they are not the subject of transformative works like fanfiction" (49), this does not excuse the ways that fanfiction perpetuates stereotypes and engages in tokenism.

# **Emphasizing Queer Subtexts in Harry Potter**

While sex is not central to the *Harry Potter* series, it is a heterosexual story. All relationships between characters occur between straight, cisgender characters. None of them

express curiosity about their sexual orientations and sexual identity is absent in the text. There is plenty of criticism of Rowling's heteronormative narrative that places heterosexuality at the center of an ideal fantasy world, and of its upholding of traditional gender roles (Duggan 2022; Heilman 2003; Pugh and Wallace 2006; Pugh 2011). However, a lack of sexuality in *Harry Potter* does not mean that sexuality and, more specifically, queerness can't be read in the narrative. There are thousands more fanfictions beyond *All the Young Dudes* that interpret a wide range of LGBTQ+ themes in the characters and story itself, which resist the heteronormative world that Rowling upholds in her series.

Harry Potter is an ideal literary canvas for the creation of queer fanfiction. The wizarding world overtly engages with the politics of invisibility<sup>18</sup> (Cuntz-Leng 96) through the manifestation of magical concealment within the Muggle world. Wizards live among Muggles, and much of their infrastructure exists in plain sight of the Muggle world: Platform 9¾ is an inconspicuous wall in the middle of King's Cross Station; Grimauld's Place is hidden within a Muggle apartment building; Diagon Alley is in central London but can only be accessed by secret code. As Cuntz-Leng points out, these mechanisms reflect the reality of queer communities who have lived between the lines of heteronormative societal expectations.

From the very first line of the series, *Harry Potter* negotiates notions of normalcy and the magic (literally and figuratively) that comes with embracing the abnormal: "Mr. and Mrs. Dursley, of number four, Privet Drive, were proud to say that they were perfectly normal, thank you very much" (Rowling 1). This line establishes the politics that the rest of the series will grapple with: who is normal, who is not, and which is the better thing to be? The identification of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Cuntz-Leng refers to the nature of stigmatized social identities as being "invisible" to dominant culture. In particular, queer culture developed in secret as "only insiders were able to decipher the codes for gaining access to queer subculture, its clubs and secret meeting-points" (96). She argues that invisibility plays a large role in Harry Potter and provides fans a basis through which to pull queer subtext from.

the Dursleys as "perfectly normal" contradicts their sinister treatment of Harry: starving him, physically harming him, locking him in a cupboard (or closet) under the stairs, and verbally abusing him. By characterizing the Dursley's this way, Rowling alienates the normal and makes Harry (who is representative of the oppressed abnormal) the sympathetic hero. The Dursleys' attitudes toward Harry echo the perspective of homophobic parents: "but they also had a secret, and their greatest fear was that somebody would discover it." (Rowling 1). The Dursley's silencing of Harry's magical ability, both through keeping the truth of his identity hidden and forbidding him to engage with it, reflects this perspective further (Ehnenn 2011). They distance themselves from the Potters, "Mrs. Dursley pretended she didn't have a sister" and fear Harry's magic rubbing off on their son, "they didn't want Dudley mixing with a child like that" (Rowling 1). As Jennifer Duggan writes, "Frankly, it would be difficult to argue that the Harry Potter texts do not contain queer elements ... [as] the first novel quite literally documents Harry's being freed from life in a closet and introduced to a nonnormative magical subculture by a pink-umbrellawielding half-giant" (152). Harry Potter aligns itself ideologically with marginalized communities, making it very popular for reinterpretation in fanfiction spaces.

Despite her story lending itself to queer interpretation, Rowling runs into the same problem with the representation of queer characters that she does with her characters of color: the way in which she has included queer characters raises questions about her authenticity and effectiveness in fully immersing a character in their identity. The only confirmation of a queer character in *Harry Potter* came post facto when Rowling revealed to an audience at Carnegie Hall that Albus Dumbledore, Hogwarts' headmaster and a mentor of Harry's, is canonically gay (Rothstein 2007). There is minimal textual evidence of this facet of his identity, and it bears no real weight on his life within the narrative. Revealing this detail after the release of the books

appears as a retroactive attempt at diversity without truly integrating it into the narrative. Her comment, "I would have told you earlier if I knew it would make you so happy" suggests that Rowling was unaware of how impactful Dumbledore's homosexuality would be for audiences ("JK Rowling outs Dumbledore as gay"). However, she later remarks, "Oh my god, the fanfiction" in reference to the impact of Dumbledore's confirmed sexuality (Tosenberger "Oh my God, the fanfiction!"). Rowling demonstrates an understanding of fan communities and the kind of engagement that including queer characterss inspires.

Representation is necessary, especially for people of color and queer communities, who must withstand the oppressive tactics of a dominant culture that actively tries to subdue and erase their presence. José Esteban Muñoz establishes that survival practices of queer and racially disenfranchised people are not innate but learned from the observation of others: "It is crucial that such children are able to look past 'self' and encounter others who have managed to prosper in such spaces. Sometimes a subject needs something to identify with; sometimes a subject needs heroes to mimic and to invest all sorts of energies in" (38). It is not just queer representation that queer fans need, but representations of queer individuals who are powerful, complex, and resilient. We may consider fanworks—which play with not only sexuality, but gender, race, ability, and power—as the "practices of survival" that Muñoz refers to, which are used "to withstand the disabling forces of a culture and state apparatus bent on denying, eliding, and, in too many cases, snuffing out such emergent identity practices" (37). Muñoz asserts that these practices are not intrinsically developed but learned socially through the example of others (37). While scholars of fandom may study a variety of purposes that fanfiction serves, I have found nearly all of them to agree on the social function of the practice, where power lies "not in how a writer breaks with the tradition of the community's work but in how she uses the language of the

group to shed a brighter light on the truth they work to communicate" (Bacon-Smith 57). While J. K. Rowling's revelation of Dumbledore's sexuality highlights mainstream media's tendency to include diverse representation as an afterthought, fanfiction authors like MsKingBean89 delve deeper into the complexities of these social ideologies, as exemplified in her portrayal of Remus Lupin's homosexuality in *All the Young Dudes*.

MsKingBean89 informs Remus' experiences and perspective through the lens of his sexuality. He feels both behind his peers—"Remus tried not to think about the fact that none of his friends had made any comment in his likeliness to get a snog. He must rank even lower than he thought"—and out of place because he doesn't want to be involved in any of it (361). That's not to say that Remus doesn't have romantic interests, only that all his friends are interested in girls, and Remus neither shares nor understands their desires. In one chapter, Remus tells himself, "You have to start snogging girls some time... Everybody does – it's normal" (410). Remus' understanding of his sexuality is built slowly until he eventually has his first sexual encounter over the summer, away from Hogwarts, with a boy at the St. Edmund's orphanage where he grew up: "It wasn't what you could call romantic, or affectionate. More like a necessary thing" (455). Remus discovers that "he had always wanted it – this, or something like it...Something Remus knew that he had to push as far as it would go, so that he could identify all of the hard edges and sharp limits of it. He was mapping out his own desires, and using Grant as a compass" (455). MsKingBean89 calls attention to how a lack of homosexual representation requires Remus and other queer characters to develop their sexualities with one another. Christopher, a boy with unrequited feelings for Remus, uses code when he finally comes out: "Christopher looked as though he was spilling his very darkest secret. His cheeks were crimson now, and he wasn't looking at Remus when he spoke. 'I er... I like Oscar Wilde, a lot ... and

Christopher Isherwood" (709-710). To which Remus responds, "You might like Truman Capote, too" (710). These references not only demonstrate the politics of invisibility as Remus and Chris discuss their sexualities through subtext, but also illustrate the importance of queer representation in pop culture as a form of identification.

Pop culture references play a large role in MsKingBean89's fanfiction. The name, *All the Young Dudes*, comes from the David Bowie song. <sup>19</sup> Bowie himself is central to the story as Remus and Sirius bond over their love of his music, and in an early chapter, Remus describes the first time he saw the star as his first exposure to queer subtexts:

When David slung his arm around the tall, fair haired guitarist, Remus' stomach had done an odd sort of flip, and as the two men sang into the same microphone, their cheeks pressed close together, one of the St Edmund's care workers had marched over and turned off the television set. *Nasty queers*, he had said, *disgusting putting that sort of thing on the telly when kiddies might see it.* (151)

All the Young Dudes is very conscious of the social ramifications that being heterosexual had in the 1970s. Unlike Harry Potter, All the Young Dudes addresses the political climate of its setting, and MsKingBean89 makes a point to include references to homophobia: "They used to be able to send you to prison, but it's ok now. Well. Not ok. It's not... I mean, it's still better not to be queer, I suppose" (712). Just as Mary experiences racism because she is a racial minority, Remus' life is influenced by the homophobic society that he lives in. The intersection between real-world politics and the politics of the wizarding world creates space to explore the intersectionality of character identity. Grant moves into a homeless squat and notes that everyone there is "queer...with nowhere else to go" (602). True to the 1970s, gay subculture is not just invisible to the mainstream, but actively pushed to the outskirts (Cuntz-Leng 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> It may be significant that David Bowie died the year before *All the Young Dudes* was published. Further inquiry into the time it was published may reveal further connections between *All the Young Dudes* and the political and pop cultural climates at the end of the 2010s.

MsKingBean89 often works with the concept of (in)visibility to make commentary on oppressive societal structures that inform her characters' lives. Alongside references to the homophobia, MsKingBean89 also comments on class inequality: "This isn't about class." Remus said, angrily. Grant glanced down at him, sympathetically, as if he was much older and wiser. "ave a look around Remus," he said, gesturing to the dank room they were in, "We're British. It's always about class" (602). She also references political movements of the time: "Cheers, Remus, knew I could count on you to support the women's lib argument" (579). These references ground MsKingbean89's narrative in a political landscape that accurately reflects the social and cultural barriers her characters must engage with. This combats the topical application of marginalized identity in *Harry Potter* by embedding discrimination in every level of the fictional world.

While Rowling's narrative primarily skirts around themes of sexuality, MsKingBean89's fanfiction delves deeply into Remus' sexual awakening and exploration, highlighting the unique complexities of queer identity development. By prioritizing the exploration of sexuality, MsKingBean89's narrative challenges the boundaries of traditional storytelling, which has often ignored or tokenized queer experiences in the mainstream. Queer readings such as *All the Young Dudes* are not "alternative' readings, wishful and willful mis-readings, or 'reading too much into things' readings" but subversive interpretations that "result from the recognition and articulation of the complex range of queerness that has been in popular culture texts and their audiences all along" (Cuntz-Leng 95). We may consider these readings—which play with not only sexuality, but gender, race, ability, and power—as the "practices of survival" that Jose Esteban Munoz refers to in *Disidentifications*.

## The Lycanthropy Metaphors: Homosexuality, Disability, and Marginalization

In an e-book spin-off of the original Harry Potter series, Rowling revealed that Remus Lupin's werewolf condition was "a metaphor for those illnesses that carry a stigma, like HIV and AIDS" and that "the wizarding community is as prone to hysteria and prejudice as the Muggle one" (Short Stories From Hogwarts 43). It is impossible to look at HIV/AIDS as a concept without acknowledging its connection to queerness. The very first reported cases of HIV in the United States were gay men, and the stigma and oppression that followed the outbreak of the disease would irreparably damage queer communities across the country for years to come. Thus, lycanthropy in *Harry Potter* as a metaphor for HIV/AIDS creates a missed opportunity for Rowling to examine Remus Lupin's experiences concerning queer identity and oppression, a social structure that is nonexistent in the *Harry Potter* fictional universe. When considering the way werewolves live in the wizarding world, it's easy to see the parallels between lycanthropy and homosexuality. They must hide their identities or register with the government due to their perception as "evil" creatures (MsKingBean89 131). Canonically, they're characterized as untrustworthy, dangerous, and predatory—especially to children—and Remus is forced to leave his job at Hogwarts due to parental outrage after being "outed" as a werewolf. MsKingBean89 takes the final step that Rowling doesn't: putting lycanthropy in conversation with homosexuality.

The nature of Remus' condition, which must be kept secret, is a physical manifestation of his hidden sexuality. On one hand, he strongly desires to reveal this core aspect of his identity, something that shapes his everyday life and his future. He fears graduating from Hogwarts knowing that the outside world will not accept him. Yet on the other hand, he fears that even his closest friends will become terrified to associate with him. Even after revealing his secret to

them, Remus worries that his condition will be objectified, rather than truly accepted: "The marauders liked anything dangerous; perhaps sharing a room with Remus was simply another exciting risk" (314). Language associated with revealing one's sexuality is used when Snape pranks Remus with a truth-telling potion, asking him to reveal his "deepest, darkest secret" (415) which Sirius refers to as "outing" (417). This metaphor is acknowledged further when it begins to directly intersect with his sexuality:

"I don't want a girlfriend, how many times?"

"I know you say that, but...I can't help but think there must be a reason behind it...I think I know why." Sirius shifted, awkwardly, and Remus looked at him, sideways, his heart pounding in his chest. He should have expected this, eventually. "It's because of the werewolf thing, isn't it?"

Remus opened his mouth, then closed it again. Really? Really!? He sat down, head in his hands, and tried not to laugh. (693)

Through Remus' condition, MsKingBean89 takes a close look at the individual experience of someone forced to hide a highly stigmatized aspect of their identity, as one might have to with their sexuality. Further, the threat of anti-werewolf stigma in the outside world threatens Remus' safety, especially as the war ramps up. His concern about the war's impact on werewolf acceptance within the wizarding world can be compared to any queer individual's fear of the impact of the AIDS epidemic on their acceptance in our society.

Remus' lycanthropy can also be read through the lens of disability.<sup>20</sup> It is necessary to establish the difference between impairment and disability, as the former describes a physical or mental disposition, and the latter speaks directly to the social and cultural disadvantages imposed

38

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Similarly to those who are identified outside of the racial, sexual, and gender binary status quo, disabled people suffer from a lack of autonomy in the discourse surrounding their experiences. They are consistently left out of conversations surrounding media representation and fandom participation, despite being positioned as spaces for the marginalized. Both fandom and equity and inclusion studies suffer from a lack of intersection with disability studies, and often utilize language, concepts, and assumptions rooted in ableism (Anderson Howell 2019; Bolt 2019; Schalk 2018).

on impaired people because they exist outside of the social norm (Barnes). Colin Barnes describes the social model of disability as the understanding that "people with any form of accredited impairment are disabled by an unjust and uncaring society" (14). Physically, Remus suffers self-inflicted injuries that leave him, at best, in pain afterward: "He arched his back carefully and tried not to grimace when the pain split his back like a bolt of lightning" (103). At the worst, he is unable to move or at risk of death, even: "There was a deep gash across his belly that made him want to be sick...He felt dizzy, wanted to curl up and sleep. Stay awake, he urged himself, furiously, stay awake or you'll die, you idiot" (126). Socially, Remus is hindered even before he fully understands the presumptions that the Wizarding world makes about werewolves. He is isolated from his peers, sometimes missing classes to recover from his injuries, and constantly lying to his friends about where he goes during full moons. The social and physical reality of Remus' life leaves him feeling confused, angry, and alone. He experiences feelings of self-hatred and disgust. With so much of the world set against him, he wonders if he's "clinging onto a life that had never really wanted him; that might never be all that much worth living" (125). As she develops the stigma surrounding lycanthropy, MsKingBean89 echoes the ways in which disabled people are set apart from the norm and demonized as a threat to the social values it upholds (Barnes 2019).

But there are moments of celebration and acceptance, from both himself and from others, woven into the narrative, too. Remus experiences bouts of energy leading up to and following transformations, and this translates into moments of extra powerful magic (43). MsKingBean89 suggests that despite the challenges it poses, Remus' condition strengthens his abilities and his connection to the Wizarding world, giving him unique advantages over his peers. This makes a moment between Sirius and Remus extra tender, where Sirius tells him "I've always loved your

magic. It's so... you" (858). Whether Sirius knows that Remus' magic is influenced by his lycanthropy is unimportant; it is a unique part of him that Sirius loves and respects. Perhaps the most striking example of acceptance between Remus and the other Marauders is seen in their choice to become animagi. Animagi are wizards who can transform into animals at any time. As it's explained in the text, this kind of magic is incredibly advanced and regulated by the government, and it's not allowed to be performed by wizards under the legal age of seventeen (296). Despite this, the Marauders insist on attempting it under the guise that as animals, they'll be able to comfort Remus during transformations and keep him from harming himself. Where the resources Remus found at Hogwarts had failed him, his friends made up for with research of their own: "They'd practically written an entire history of European lycanthropy, along with feeding habits and migration patterns, pack behaviour, canine communication signals" (298). In a radical act of resistance, the Marauders put themselves in danger for the sake of helping their friend. The Marauders becoming animagi is canon in the *Harry Potter* books and expanded upon in All the Young Dudes. MsKingBean89 further develops the plot device to demonstrate solidarity, care, and friendship.

Leading up to the Marauder's animagi transformations, Remus' wolf form is described as separate from himself: "Sometimes it felt as though the wolf crept into his mind before it got hold of his body" (22). In the mornings after a transformation, Remus describes the event as something done to him by the wolf, rather than by himself: "This time the wolf had clearly grown restless, because Remus awoke with a number of deep scratches" (41). In contrast, the Marauders joining Remus as animagi is the first place in the narrative that MsKingBean89 writes from the wolf's perspective: "The wolf, knowing itself to be the leader now, stopped growling. He recognized the scent of them; knew they meant no harm. This was his pack - and he was no

longer alone" (478). This indicates that the presence of his friends during a transformation allows Remus to feel connected to a part of himself that previously brought shame and resentment. When Remus wakes after being accompanied by his friends, he discovers that he hasn't hurt himself at all, and for the first time, he can remember what had happened: "I wasn't me, exactly, but I wasn't *not* me either. Does that make sense?" (479). It is the first time narratively that the separation Remus enforces between himself and the wolf narrows.

Later in the text, the Marauders help Remus sneak out of confinement for the first time, and "Remus' memories of the full moons were much better than they ever had been" (530). Another moment between him and Sirius, "'Was it scary? Was I scary?' He had no idea what he looked like in wolf form. Sirius's expression did not flicker. 'No.' He said, firmly. 'You were beautiful'" (479-480) shines through as a moment of acceptance and celebration. Remus, having never encountered a positive reaction to his condition, goes through the motions of deciphering what Sirius' comment means for him and his romantic feelings toward his friend.

MsKingBean89 often uses interactions like this to blur the lines between the overarching themes of her work, demonstrated here by the intersection of disability and sexuality.

MsKingbean89 demonstrates how writing through identity can be used to create in-depth portrayals of marginalization in general. From the beginning of the text, Remus' lycanthropy divides him from the rest of the world. Remus is constantly advised not to tell anyone about his condition because of the negativity associated with werewolves, who are considered "dark creatures" and assumed to be working with Voldemort (82). At Hogwarts, he has access to resources that inform him of these assumptions, which further his sense of shame: "He'd known that he was dangerous, of course. He'd known that he was different. He *hadn't* known that he was hated. Hunted, even. Apparently, his teeth were worth thousands in certain parts of eastern

Europe. His pelt was worth even more" (82). Prejudice against werewolves infiltrates every level of the Wizarding world. Unaware that Remus is a werewolf, his friends feed into negative stereotypes as the war intensifies: "They're still dangerous.' Marlene replied. 'I don't see why we're pretending they aren't...I know it's unfortunate for them, they might have been perfectly normal otherwise, but facts are facts" (947). The news spreads fear through wizard communities: "WEREWOLF ATTACKS ON THE RISE – could your children be next?" (336). Complicated legislation dictates the lives of werewolves, requiring them to register with the Ministry and report their status to the world around them (83). The contradictions frustrate Remus, "I'm not s'posed to tell anyone – oh wait, until I'm seventeen, then I have to tell EVERYONE, right?" (389) and make it difficult for him to hope for a future where he will be accepted and cared for by those around him. What little information does exist on werewolves perpetuates negative stereotypes: "There was no account of a wizard actually living with the condition; how they had managed; what to expect; whether they had been able to hold down a job, or even just avoid hurting others" (83). There is also a lack of knowledge from caretakers like Madam Pomfrey, the school nurse, such as not knowing the appropriate language to refer to his experiences:

"No, dear, you're the first Hogwarts student that I know of who's been..."

"Bitten?"

"Who's been bitten." She accepted, gratefully. (41)

These frustrations mirror those of disenfranchised communities who face discrimination and struggle at every level of our society.

MsKingBean89's development of Remus' condition portrays the divide between marginalized people and society, and between marginalized people and their stigmatized identities. There are external forces that perpetuate stigma and fear as well as an internal conflict

within Remus about his life as a werewolf. Both drive the development of his inner and outer perception of the world: he is incentivized to join the efforts opposing Voldemort because the Wizarding world has little to offer him in terms of career prospects after school, and because he feels a sense of responsibility to change the perception of werewolves as evil creatures. In both *Harry Potter* and *All the Young Dudes*, lycanthropy addresses marginalization and can be read as a defamiliarized metaphor for disenfranchisement. However, white Rowling's portrayals of disenfranchisement often act as plot devices to further the central narrative, MsKingBea89's portrayal of Remus' experience with marginalization utilizes internal conflict and external oppression to create a fully-immersed representation.

## **Rethinking Stereotypes: Fanfiction as Critical Discourse**

Works like *All the Young* Dudes provide evidence that fanfiction is a valuable resource for critical engagement with mainstream media. MsKingBean89 counters tokenism within *Harry Potter* by paying attention to the intersectionality of her characters' social identifies, demonstrating fanfiction's ability to expand on the social contexts that authors introduce in their books, "even while they remain absent from the text" (Duggan 152). If Rowling's books function as defamiliarized introductions to racial inequality, prejudice, societal stigma, and queerness for her audiences, fanfictions such as *All the Young Dudes* extract these subtexts and explores them overtly in reinterpretation. MsKingBean89 refamiliarizes readers with these social structures by emphasizing them as tangible influences on characters' lives, rather than narrative metaphors. This reinterprative work can be seen across the fanfiction genre as much of our mainstream media engages in tokenism and many fans are willing to perform the labor of rehabilitating these portrayals.

Fanwork benefits the creators and producers of mainstream media. In some cases, the relationship between fans and media producers can be mutually beneficial. Through fanfiction, fans elaborate on the nuances of social ideologies that are often overlooked in the mainstream media, addressing concepts such as race, sexuality, (dis)ability, and the hierarchy of cultural power. This kind of feedback can aid producers in navigating market trends and audience preferences, and pressure to oblige these preferences can create more enjoyable and inclusive experiences for fans. As heightened fan participation in the creation of mainstream media becomes normalized, media production becomes a participatory culture which "transforms the experience of media consumption into the production of new texts, indeed of a new culture and a new community" (Jenkins 46). This participatory culture not only enriches the fan experience but

also holds the potential to influence mainstream media production, challenging the industry to incorporate more meaningful representations of marginalized identities. Zihan Wang argues that through participatory media culture, "fans are empowered in the process of consuming media content, since they can interact with media producers to express their opinions directly, which can impose significant impact on media producers' strategies and decisions" (47). However, the relationship between fans and media producers is complex, with fans often providing labor and creative input without adequate recognition or compensation.

Despite providing an immeasurable amount of free labor for the mainstream, fans are belittled and insulted by those in the industry. Examples of fan stereotypes from media outlets such as *Saturday Night Live* and *Newsweek* can be found in Jenkin's *Participatory Culture*, where Jenkins asserts that narrow portrayals of fan behavior, while accurate, are incredibly selective and shape our perception of fans. These misrepresentations allow for further discrediting, playing an important role in fitting "facts into a larger mythology about fannish identity" (11). As discussed in my introduction, fans are typically portrayed as juvenile and obsessive, engaging in behavior often deemed embarrassing by non-fans. Simultaneous sexualization and belittlement of female fans reflect a larger culture of misogyny, which equates female attention with lowered cultural value (Yodovich). This portrayal is problematic considering that much of the "embarrassing" behavior works in favor of media producers and their profits.

Along with the free advertising that fanwork provides, the digital landscape in which the majority of fandom takes place in supports advertisers, website hosting services, and media conglomerates through online fees, advertisements, and high-traffic interaction. The media industry disguises its exploitation of fan labor as reciprocity, where fans might receive special

access to extra content or television and film stars in exchange for their unpaid marketing (De Kosnik, "Should Fanfiction Be Free?" 124). This relationship most often "ends up shifting costs and risks onto the fans" rather than propelling them upwards in our cultural hierarchy (Busse "Fan Labor and Feminism" 112).

Articles such as *Medium's* Margherita Reads' "It's 2023, let's stop supporting J.K.

Rowling and Harry Potter (and yes, that includes fan-made content)" point to a shift in attitude towards the *Harry Potter* as a whole. As controversy surrounding the *Harry Potter* series and Rowling herself has become widespread, fanfiction has been criticized for keeping the series relevant. Reads' piece argues that it is impossible to separate fan content from its source material and, by proxy, the author. While Rowling may not benefit directly from use of her characters and/or universe, continued engagement with them maintains relevancy for the franchise from which she profits. No amount of editing from fans will change "all the racism and antisemitism of the magic world itself, or its homophobia, transphobia, fatphobia, and ableism, which will still exist even in the fan-made content" (Reads). This criticism points to a larger issue of fanwork attempting to fix the mainstream media writers' problematic portrayals for them.

I propose fan rehabilitation of topically applied identities as another form of labor that fans provide beyond advertising and maintaining relevancy. I suggest that we consider whether this ability encourages media industries to rely on fans to repair problematic narratives rather than enact change within writer rooms. Reads acknowledges emotional connection to *Harry Potter* as a driving force that keeps fans engaging with the series, and Wang similarly points out the importance of emotion in fan participation. He argues that this participation is not profit-driven but due to emotional investment: "The fact is that they are exploited by the media industry

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See also *BBC's* "Seriously... -Can I still read Harry Potter?", *The Globe and Mail's* "Can you still enjoy Harry Potter if you don't want to support J.K. Rowling?"

in a more invisible way, [but] they still enjoy the process of engagement and believe that their participation can create some sort of influence" (49). Therefore, media producers may rely on fans not only to add diversity to their stories, but to transcribe sincere meaning over tokenized portrayals, or transcribing sincere meaning over the stories altogether. If fans are willing to create complex and insightful narratives through fanworks, media producers may not need to spend the time and effort to do so themselves.

Despite the risks of exploitation, fanfiction remains a vital tool for addressing problematic aspects of popular media, offering alternative narratives and perspectives that contribute to a broader cultural discussion about the failures of mainstream media. I urge future scholars of fanfiction to consider the implications of how the mainstream media industry benefits from fan labor and how existing exploitations of fanwork might evolve in the future. As we continue to investigate the relationship between fans and media producers, it becomes increasingly evident that fanfiction is not merely a form of entertainment but a catalyst for change, challenging us to confront cultural concepts of diversity, ownership, and power dynamics within our media landscape.

## **Glossary of Key Terms**

Term	Definition	Example	Source Citation
Archive of Our Own (AO3)	A fan-created and run nonprofit open-source archive of fanworks. One of the most popular and foundational sites for the digital sharing of fanfiction.	"Have you thought of uploading your fanfiction to AO3?"	Archive of Our Own, Organization for Transformative Works, archiveofourown.org/. Accessed 9 May 2024.
Canon	The source, or sources, that are considered authoritative by the fannish community. In other words, what <i>actually</i> happened within a piece of media.	"Canonically, Darth Maul didn't die in <i>The</i> Phantom Menace. He comes back in The Clone Wars."	Booth, Paul, editor. A Companion to Media Fandom and Fan Studies. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2018.
Cishet	A term that combines "cisgender" and "heterosexual".	"Majority of media these days feature cishet characters."	"Cishet." Cambridge Dictionary, Cambridge University Press and Assessment, dictionary.cambridge.o rg/us/dictionary/englis h/cishet. Accessed 9 May 2024.
Cultural Capitol	Non-financial social assets that enable social mobility.	Knowlege about the <i>Star Wars</i> franchise gives fans varying levels of cultural capital that influence their proximity to the fandom.	Bourdieu, P. (1983). The Forms of Capital. In J. G. Richardson (Ed.), Handbook of Theory and Research for the Sociology of Education (pp. 241- 258). New York: Greenwood Press.
Fair Use	A provision in US Copyright Law that allows the use of copyrighted work for purposes such as	"My professor said that we can analyze the <i>Star</i> <i>Wars</i> films in class because education	"Research Guides: Copyright & Fair Use: Fair Use."  Fair Use - Copyright & Fair Use - Research  Guides at University of Oregon Libraries,

	teaching, reporting, comment, or criticism."	falls under Fair Use laws."	University of Oregon, researchguides.uoregon. edu/copyright/fairuse. Accessed 6 June 2024.
Groupie	Most often applied to female fans whose devotion leads them to follow stars from place to place. There is an assumption that groupies offer sexual satisfaction.	"I've seen that girl at three other <i>Star</i> <i>Wars</i> panels this year. She's a total groupie!"	Jenkins, Henry. Textual Poachers Television Fans and Participatory Culture. Routledge, 1992.
Headcanon	Something a fan imagines about the characters (such as a scenario or relationship) but that doesn't appear on screen/on the page.	"Padme Amidala being secretly Force-sensitive is the best Star Wars headcanon."	"Headcanon Meaning." Merriam-Webster, Merriam-Webster, www.merriam- webster.com/wordplay /words-were- watching-headcanon- fanon. Accessed 7 May 2024.
Hits	A counter of how many times a work has been accessed.	MsKingBean89's All the Young Dudes has nearly 14,000,000 hits.	"Statistics FAQ ." Archive of Our Own, Organization for Transformative Works, archiveofourown.org/f aq/statistics?language_ id=en#hitstats. Accessed 7 May 2024.
Intellectual property	An idea, design, or work created by someone that the law prevents others from copying.	Star Wars is Disney's intellectual property.	"Intellectual Property ." Oxford Learner's Dictionaries, Oxford University Press, www.oxfordlearnersdi ctionaries.com/us/defi nition/english/intellect ual-property. Accessed 7 May 2024.
M/M, F/F, F/M	Categories used to distinguish male/male, female/female, or	"I want to see more F/F fanfictions on AO3!"	"Tags FAQ." Tags FAQ   Archive of Our Own, Organization for Transformative

	female/male relationships.		Works, archiveofourown.org/f aq/tags?language_id=e n#tagtypes. Accessed 8 May 2024.
Racebending	The editing of a character's race to be different from their canonical race. Most often done with characters that are assumed to be white, but whose race might not be specified within the text.	"The fanfiction I'm reading racebends Luke Skywalker as Black."	Booth, Paul, editor. A Companion to Media Fandom and Fan Studies. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2018.
Shipping	Derived from the word relationship, shipping is the desire by fans for two or more people to be in a relationship, most often romantically.	"I feel like the only person who doesn't ship Obi- Wan and Anakin."	Booth, Paul, editor. A Companion to Media Fandom and Fan Studies. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2018.
Slash	The most notorious genre of fanfiction that originated among 1960s Star Trek fans, referring to works that pair two men as sexual partners.	"Have you read any Star Wars slash recently?"	Booth, Paul, editor. A Companion to Media Fandom and Fan Studies. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2018.
Tokenism	The act of including certain character identities to satisfy the need for diversity, rather than accurately portraying people with those identities.	"It feels like Finn is just a token Black character in the Star Wars sequels."	"Tokenism, N." Oxford English Dictionary, Oxford UP, July 2023, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/OED/2790543242">https://doi.org/10.1093/OED/2790543242</a> .
Transformative Fair Use	A form of Fair Use law that favors work that has been transformed in some way that differs from	"My fanfiction would likely fall under transformative fair use because I'm using the original	"Research Guides: Copyright & Fair Use: Fair Use." Fair Use - Copyright & Fair Use - Research Guides at University of Oregon Libraries,

the original	work to explore	University of Oregon,
copyrighted work.	something new	researchguides.uoregon.
	about the world."	edu/copyright/fairuse.
		Accessed 6 June 2024.

## Bibliography

- Anderson, Elizabeth. "Twenty Years of Harry Potter How the Series Revived Children's Publishing." Inews.Co.Uk, Associated Newspapers Limited, 16 July 2020, inews.co.uk/news/media/twenty-years-of-harry-potter-how-the-series-revived-childrens-publishing-74808.
- Anderson Howell, Katherine. "Human activity: Fan studies, fandom, disability and the classroom." Journal of Fandom Studies, The, vol. 7, no. 1, 1 Mar. 2019, pp. 3–6, https://doi.org/10.1386/jfs.7.1.3 2.
- Archive of Our Own. "Fandoms." Organization for Transformative Works, archiveofourown.org/media. Accessed 30 Apr. 2024.
- Archive of Our Own. "Terms of Service." Organization for Transformative Works, 23 May 2018, archiveofourown.org/tos.
- Bacon-Smith, Camille. Enterprising Women: Television Fandom and the Creation of Popular Myth. University of Pennsylvania Press, 1992.
- Barkin, Lena. "Leave Us Alone, Mel Brooks!': Gift Culture, Fan Exploitation, and What To Do About It." Lena Barkin, 2017.
- Barnes, Colin. "Understanding the Social Model of Disability: Past, Present, and Future." Routledge Handbook of Disability Studies, 2nd ed., Routledge, London, 2019, pp. 14–26.
- Barnes Leetal, Dean. "Those crazy fangirls on the internet: Activism of care, Disability and Fan Fiction." Canadian Journal of Disability Studies, vol. 8, no. 2, 28 Apr. 2019, pp. 45–72, https://doi.org/10.15353/cjds.v8i2.491.
- Bell, C. Introduction. In: Bell C (ed.) Hermione Granger Saves the World: Essays on the Feminist Heroine of Hogwarts. Jefferson, NC: McFarland & Company, 2012, pp.1–15.
- Berlant, Lauren Gail. The Female Complaint: The Unfinished Business of Sentimentality in American Culture. Duke University Press, 2008.
- Bolt, David. "The Metanarrative of Disability: Social Encounters. Cultural Representation and Critical Avoidance." Routledge Handbook of Disability Studies, 2nd ed., Routledge, London, 2019, pp. 337–343.
- Bonilla-Silva, Eduardo. Racism without Racists: Color-Blind Racism and the Persistence of Racial Inequality in America. Sixth edition., Rowman & Littlefield, 2022.
- Bourdieu, P. (1983). The Forms of Capital. In J. G. Richardson (Ed.), Handbook of Theory and Research for the Sociology of Education (pp. 241-258). New York: Greenwood Press.

- Brooke, Arthur, and Matteo Bandello. The Tragicall Historye of Romeus and Juliet: Written First in Italian by Bandell, and Nowe in Englishe by Ar. BR. In Ædibus Richardi Tottelli, 1562.
- Busse, Kristina. Framing Fan Fiction: Literary and Social Practices in Fan Fiction Communities. University of Iowa Press, 2017.
- Busse, Kristina, and Karen Hellekson, editors. The Fan Fiction Studies Reader. University of Iowa Press, 2014.
- Certeau, Michael. "Making Do': Uses and Tactics." *The Practice of Everyday Life*, University of California Press, Los Angeles, California, 1984, pp. 29–43.
- Coates, Ta-Nehisi. "The Damned Mob of Scribbling Women." The Atlantic, Atlantic Media Company, 4 June 2011, <a href="www.theatlantic.com/entertainment/archive/2011/06/the-damned-mob-of-scribbling-women/239882/">www.theatlantic.com/entertainment/archive/2011/06/the-damned-mob-of-scribbling-women/239882/</a>.
- Cooper, Joseph N. "Why Are Black Males Supported Only When They're Athletes? The Boston Globe." *BostonGlobe.Com*, The Boston Globe, 21 Aug. 2019, <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/magazine/2019/08/21/why-are-black-males-only-supported-when-they-athletes/QwspMiHYgujEvhWi3VSI7L/story.html">www.bostonglobe.com/magazine/2019/08/21/why-are-black-males-only-supported-when-they-athletes/QwspMiHYgujEvhWi3VSI7L/story.html</a>.
- Coppa, Francesca. The Fanfiction Reader: Folk Tales for the Digital Age. Ed. Francesca Coppa. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2017. Print.
- Cordova, Melanie J. ""Because I'm a Girl, I Suppose!": Gender Lines and Narrative Perspective in Harry Potter." *Mythlore: A Journal of J. R. R. Tolkien, C. S. Lewis, Charles Williams, and Mythopoeic Literature*, vol. 33, no. 2 [126], 2015, pp. 21–35. *EBSCOhost*, libproxy.uoregon.idm.oclc.org/login?url=https://https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=mzh&AN=2016422088&login.asp&site=ehost-live.
- Cuntz-Leng, Vera. "Queering Harry, slashing potter: Between latent meanings and resistant readings." GENDER Zeitschrift Für Geschlecht, Kultur Und Gesellschaft, vol. 9, no. 2, 12 June 2017, pp. 91–105, <a href="https://doi.org/10.3224/gender.v9i2.07">https://doi.org/10.3224/gender.v9i2.07</a>.
- De Kosnik, Abigail. "Should Fan Fiction Be Free?" Cinema Journal, vol. 48, no. 4, June 2009, pp. 118–124, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/cj.0.0144">https://doi.org/10.1353/cj.0.0144</a>.
- De Kosnik, Abigail. "Fifty Shades and the Archive of Women's Culture." Cinema Journal, vol. 54, no. 3, Mar. 2015, pp. 116–125, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/cj.2015.0037">https://doi.org/10.1353/cj.2015.0037</a>.
- "Disability in Fanworks." Fanlore, MediaWiki, 29 Mar. 2024, fanlore.org/wiki/Disability\_in\_Fanworks.
- Dresang, E. Hermione Granger and the heritage of gender. In: Whited L (ed.) The Ivory Tower and Harry Potter: Perspectives on a Literary Phenomenon. Columbia, MO: University of Missouri Press, 2002, pp.211–242.

- Duchastel de Montrouge, Catherine. "Shipping disability/fanfiction: Disrupting narratives of fanfiction as inclusive." Canadian Journal of Disability Studies, vol. 8, no. 2, 28 Apr. 2019, pp. 10–34, https://doi.org/10.15353/cjds.v8i2.489.
- Ducote, Marie. "Stop Selling Fanfiction, Keep It Free." University Wire, Uloop, Inc, 2024.
- Duffey, Daniel E., "It's No Secret, it's Racism" (2018). Student Publications. 689. https://cupola.gettysburg.edu/student\_scholarship/689
- Duggan, Jennifer. "Transformative Readings: Harry Potter Fan Fiction, Trans/Queer Reader Response, and J. K. Rowling." Children's Literature in Education: An International Quarterly, vol. 53, no. 2, June 2022, pp. 147–68. EBSCOhost, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10583-021-09446-9.
- Eberhardt, Maeve. "Gendered Representations through Speech: The Case of the Harry Potter Series." Language and Literature: International Journal of Stylistics, vol. 26, no. 3, Aug. 2017, pp. 227–46. EBSCOhost, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0963947017701851">https://doi.org/10.1177/0963947017701851</a>.
- Egido Lorente, Julia. "Appreciation or Abomination? A Study of Fanfiction as Literature." University of Barcelona, 2020.
- Ehnenn, Jill R. "Queering Harry potter." Queer Popular Culture, 2011, pp. 229–256, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-29011-6\_16">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-29011-6\_16</a>.
- Eshelman, Lee R., et al. "Sexual objectification racial microaggressions amplify the positive relation between sexual assault and posttraumatic stress among black women." Psychology of Women Quarterly, vol. 48, no. 2, 3 Dec. 2023, pp. 180–194, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/03616843231216649">https://doi.org/10.1177/03616843231216649</a>.
- faeriekit. "Squadron Log 'This FIC Was AI Generated—' Cool, so Lemme Block..." Writing and Librarianship, Tumblr, 9 Nov. 2024, xekstrin.tumblr.com/post/735643079790526464.
- Fathallah, Judith. Fanfiction and The Author: How Fanfic Changes Popular Cultural Texts. Amsterdam University Pres, 2017.
- Feldman, Shelly. "The Discriminatory Effect of U.S. Intellectual Property Law on Black Artists." *Michigan Journal of Race & Law*, The University of Michigan Law School, 22 Mar. 2022, mjrl.org/2022/03/28/the-discriminatory-effect-of-u-s-intellectual-property-law-on-black-artists/.
- Frederick, John T. "Hawthorne's 'Scribbling women." The New England Quarterly, vol. 48, no. 2, June 1975, pp. 231–240, <a href="https://doi.org/10.2307/364660">https://doi.org/10.2307/364660</a>.
- Grady, Constance. "Why We're Terrified of Fanfiction." Vox, Vox Media, LLC, 2 June 2016, <a href="https://www.vox.com/2016/6/2/11531406/why-were-terrified-fanfiction-teen-girls">www.vox.com/2016/6/2/11531406/why-were-terrified-fanfiction-teen-girls</a>.

- Hamm, Lulu. "Women Increasingly Outnumber Men at U.S. Colleges-but Why?" THE FEED, Georgetown University, 10 Sept. 2021, feed.georgetown.edu/access-affordability/women-increasingly-outnumber-men-at-u-s-colleges-but-why/.
- "Harry Potter Franchise Box Office History." The Numbers, Nash Information Services, LLC, <a href="https://www.the-numbers.com/movies/franchise/Harry-Potter#tab=summary">www.the-numbers.com/movies/franchise/Harry-Potter#tab=summary</a>. Accessed 29 Apr. 2024.
- "Harry Potter J. K. Rowling." Archive of Our Own, archiveofourown.org/tags/Harry%20Potter%20-%20J\*d\*%20K\*d\*%20Rowling/works. Accessed 29 Apr. 2024.
- Page displaying all works under the Harry Potter fandom. Works under the tags M/M, "Draco Malfoy" and "Harry Pottter", "Angst With A Happy Ending", "Hurt/Comfort", and "Slow Burn" can be accessed through this page.
- Hartwig, Justin. "What Are the Highest-Grossing Movie Franchises?" Investopedia, Investopedia, 13 Sept. 2022, <a href="www.investopedia.com/highest-grossing-movie-franchises-5085228">www.investopedia.com/highest-grossing-movie-franchises-5085228</a>.
- Heilman, Elizabeth E., "Blue Wizards and Pink Witches: Representations of Gender Identity and Power" ed. Harry Potter's World: Multidisciplinary Critical Perspectives. New York: Routledge, 2003. p. 221-239.
- Hellekson, Karen, and Kristina Busse. Fan Fiction and Fan Communities in the Age of the Internet: New Essays. McFarland & Co., 2006.
- Ingalls, Don. Star Trek. NBC-TV, 1967.
- "Is Fanfiction for Real Writers Too?" The Artifice, 2017, the-artifice.com/is-fanfiction-for-real-writers-too/.
- James, E. L. Fifty Shades of Grey. Vintage Books, 2012.
- Jaworski, Michelle. "Why Fans Are so Angry about Dumbledore's Sexuality in New 'Fantastic Beasts." The Daily Dot, 22 May 2021, <a href="www.dailydot.com/unclick/fantastic-beasts-dumbledore-sexuality/">www.dailydot.com/unclick/fantastic-beasts-dumbledore-sexuality/</a>.
- Jenkins, Henry. Textual Poachers Television Fans and Participatory Culture. Routledge, 1992.
- Jenkins, Henry. "The Multiplicity and Diversity of Fandom: An Interview with Fansplaining's Flourish Klink and Elizabeth Minkel (Part Three) Pop Junctions." Henry Jenkins, 12 Dec. 2017, henryjenkins.org/blog/2017/11/29/an-interview-with-fansplainings-flourish-klink-and-elizabeth-minkel-part-three.
- "JK Rowling Outs Dumbledore as Gay." BBC News, BBC, 20 Oct. 2007, news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/7053982.stm.

- Jones, Bethan. "Fifty Shades of Exploitation: Fan Labor and 'Fifty Shades of Grey." *Transformative Works and Cultures*, vol. 15, 2014, https://doi.org/10.3983/twc.2014.0501.
- Judge, Elizabeth F., "Kidnapped and Counterfeit Characters: Eighteenth-Century Fan Fiction, Copyright Law and the Custody of Fictional Characters (2009). ORIGINALITY AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY IN THE FRENCH AND ENGLISH ENLIGHTENMENT, pp. 22-68, Reginald McGinnis, ed., Routledge, 2009, Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=1562701
- Just Write. "The Pirates Trilogy Is Pure Bliss." YouTube, Google, 26 Sept. 2023, www.youtube.com/watch?v=YtEYWMuw5c8.
- Kewes, Paulina. uc, 1660-1710. University of Oxford, 1996.
- Koehm, Diana, "Revision as Resistance: Fanfiction as an Empowering Community for Female and Queer Fans" (2018). Honors Scholar Theses. 604. <a href="https://digitalcommons.lib.uconn.edu/srhonors\_theses/604">https://digitalcommons.lib.uconn.edu/srhonors\_theses/604</a>
- Kong, Stacy Lee. "Can You Still Enjoy Harry Potter If You Don't Want to Support J.K. Rowling?" The Globe and Mail, The Globe and Mail, 29 Dec. 2021, <a href="https://www.theglobeandmail.com/arts/television/article-can-you-still-enjoy-harry-potter-if-you-dont-want-to-support-jk/">https://www.theglobeandmail.com/arts/television/article-can-you-still-enjoy-harry-potter-if-you-dont-want-to-support-jk/</a>.
- Kustritz, Anne. "Domesticating Hermione." Feminist Media Studies, vol. 15, no. 3, 8 Aug. 2014, pp. 444–459, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2014.945605">https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2014.945605</a>.
- lobsterbang. "On printing copies" Tumblr, 2021.
- MsKingBean89 has since deactivated her Tumblr account and this post is no longer active.
- Lybuansky, Mikhail. "'A Black Boy Even Taller than Ron': Racial Dynamics in 'Harry Potter' Owlcation." Owlcation, Arena Media Brands, 18 Nov. 2023, owlcation.com/humanities/raceinharrypotter.
- Mcclantoc, Keshia, "Becoming a Fan: Reinventing, Repurposing, and Resisting in First-Year Composition" (2019). Dissertations, Theses, and Student Research: Department of English. 149.

  <a href="https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/englishdiss/149">https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/englishdiss/149</a>
- McConnel, Jen. "Fan Spaces as Third Spaces: Tapping into the Creative Community of Fandom." English Journal, vol. 109, no. 1, Sept. 2019, pp. 45–51. EBSCOhost, libproxy.uoregon.idm.oclc.org/login?url=https://https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=mzh&AN=201916520199&login.asp&site=ehost-live.

- Michaels, Amanda G. "Open Season: Fanfiction Theory beyond Textual Poachers." Open Season: Fanfiction Theory Beyond Textual Poachers, University of Notre Dame, CurateND, 14 Apr. 2009, <a href="https://curate.nd.edu/articles/thesis/Open\_Season\_Fanfiction\_Theory\_Beyond\_Textual\_Poachers\_/24744249. Accessed 7 Apr. 2024">https://curate.nd.edu/articles/thesis/Open\_Season\_Fanfiction\_Theory\_Beyond\_Textual\_Poachers\_/24744249. Accessed 7 Apr. 2024</a>.
- Mikulan, K. "Harry Potter through the Focus of Feminist Literary Theory: Examples of (Un)Founded Criticism." The Journal of International Social Research., vol. 2, no. 9, 2009, pp. 288–98.
- Milton, John, and Robert Shepherd. Paradise Lost. Seabury Press, 1983.
- MsKingBean89. "All the Young Dudes." Archive of Our Own, Organization for Transformative Works, 2 Mar. 2017, archiveofourown.org/works/10057010?view\_full\_work=true.
- Muñoz, José E. Disidentifications: Queers of Color and the Performance of Politics. University of Minnesota Press, 1999.
- Naderpour, Zeinab. "A Contribution of Fanfiction Writing to Improving Voice and Fluency of Learners of Japanese from an Agentic Perspective." System (Linköping), vol. 105, 2022, pp. 102723-, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.system.2022.102723.
- Nihill, Caroline. "Fanfictions: A Resurfacing Guilty Pleasure: Coulture." Coulture Magazine, Coulture, 22 Oct. 2020, coulture.org/a-resurfacing-guilty-pleasure/.
- Palmer, Karen. "Aphra Behn and the Rover." Say Her Name Discovering Womens Voices in History, Press Books, 3 July 2020, pressbooks.pub/sayhername/chapter/the-rover/.
- Petersen, Anne Helen. Can't Even: How Millennials Became the Burnout Generation. Vintage, 2021.
- Peterson-Reed, Khaliah. "Fanfiction as Performative Criticism: Harry Potter Racebending." Journal of Creative Writing Studies: Vol. 4: Iss 1, Article 10. RIT Scholar Works, 2019.
- "Poach, V. (2), Sense III.8.c." Oxford English Dictionary, Oxford UP, September 2023, https://doi.org/10.1093/OED/1064525935.
- Pugh, Tison, and David L. Wallace. "Heteronormative heroism and queering the school story in J. K. Rowling's Harry Potter series." Children's Literature Association Quarterly, vol. 31, no. 3, Sept. 2006, pp. 260–281, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/chq.2006.0053">https://doi.org/10.1353/chq.2006.0053</a>.
- Pugh, Tison. Innocence, Heterosexuality, and the Queerness of Children's Literature. Routledge, 2014.
- Ramón, Ana-Christina, et al. UCLA, Los Angeles, California, 2024, Hollywood Diversity Report 2023.

- Ratcliffe, Rebecca. "JK Rowling Tells of Anger at Attacks on Casting of Black Hermione." The Guardian, Guardian News and Media, 5 June 2016, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/stage/2016/jun/05/harry-potter-jk--rowling-black-hermione">www.theguardian.com/stage/2016/jun/05/harry-potter-jk--rowling-black-hermione</a>.
- Reads, Margherita. "It's 2023, Let's Stop Supporting J.K. Rowling and Harry Potter." Medium, Reviewsday Tuesday, 27 Sept. 2023, medium.com/reviewsday-tuesday/its-2023-let-s-stop-supporting-j-k-rowling-and-harry-potter-54c56f7bfde5.
- "Research Guides: Copyright & Fair Use: Copyright Quick Overview." Copyright Quick Overview Copyright & Fair Use Research Guides at University of Oregon Libraries, University of Oregon, 3 May 2024, researchguides.uoregon.edu/copyright/quickoverview.
- "Research Guides: Copyright & Fair Use: Fair Use." Copyright Quick Overview Copyright & Fair Use Research Guides at University of Oregon Libraries, University of Oregon, 3 May 2024, researchguides.uoregon.edu/copyright/fairuse.
- Romano, Aja. "Seriously... Can I Still Read Harry Potter? ." BBC News, BBC, 13 Nov. 2020, www.bbc.co.uk/sounds/play/p08y8x0s.
- Rouse, Lauren. "Fan Fiction Comments and Their Relationship to Classroom Learning." Transformative Works and Cultures, vol. 35, 2021, <a href="https://doi.org/10.3983/twc.2021.1911">https://doi.org/10.3983/twc.2021.1911</a>.
- Rowling, J. K. Short Stories from Hogwarts of Heroism, Hardship and Dangerous Hobbies. Pottermore, 2016.
- Rowling, J. K., and Mary GrandPré. Harry Potter and the Sorcerer's Stone. Scholastic Inc., 2023.
- Rowling, J. K., and Mary GrandPré. Harry Potter and the Chamber of Secrets. Scholastic, 2023.
- Rowling, J. K., and Mary GrandPré. Harry Potter and The Goblet of Fire. Scholastic, 2023.
- Rowling, J. K., and Mary GrandPré. Harry Potter and the Half-Blood Prince. Scholastic Inc., 2023.
- "Rowling Lets Dumbledore Out of the Closet." ABC News, ABC News Network, 12 Feb. 2009, abcnews.go.com/Entertainment/story?id=3755544&page=1.
- Samtani, Sanya. New Frontiers in Intellectual Property and Human Rights: Copyright Discrimination, *GRUR International*, Volume 73, Issue 3, March 2024, Pages 189–190, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/grurint/ikae008">https://doi.org/10.1093/grurint/ikae008</a>
- Schalk, Sami. "Defamiliarizing (Dis)ability, Race, Gender, and Sexuality." Bodyminds Reimagined: (Dis)Ability, Race, and Gender in Black Women's Speculative Fiction, Duke University Press, Durham, North Carolina, 2018, pp. 113–135.

- Schwabach, Aaron. "The Harry Potter Lexicon and the World of Fandom: Fan Fiction, Outsider Works, and Copyright." (2008).
- Shakespeare, William. Romeo and Juliet. Garamond Pr, 2013.
- Smith, Stacy L., et al. Annenberg Foundation, Los Angeles, California, 2023, Inequality in 1,600 Popular Films: Examining Portrayals of Gender, Race/Ethnicity, LGBTQ+ & Disability from 2007 to 2022.
- Snowqueens IceDragon. Masters of the Universe. 2009, Fanfiction.net.
- Stigers, Jules, and Kassandra Moreno. "How Harry Potter Failed to Represent the Ethnically Diverse Members of Dumbledore's Army." RTF Gender and Media Culture, 20 Nov. 2020, rtfgenderandmediaculture.wordpress.com/2020/11/20/ trashed-3/.
- Thomas, Bronwen. "What is fanfiction and why are people saying such nice things about it??" Storyworlds: A Journal of Narrative Studies, vol. 3, 2011, pp. 1–24, https://doi.org/10.5250/storyworlds.3.2011.0001.
- Thomas-Corr, Johanna. "Without Women the Novel Would Die: Discuss." The Guardian, Guardian News and Media, 7 Dec. 2019, <a href="www.theguardian.com/books/2019/dec/07/why-women-love-literature-read-fiction-helen-taylor">www.theguardian.com/books/2019/dec/07/why-women-love-literature-read-fiction-helen-taylor</a>.
- "Tokenism, N." Oxford English Dictionary, Oxford UP, July 2023, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/OED/2790543242">https://doi.org/10.1093/OED/2790543242</a>.
- Tosenberger, Catherine. "Mature Poets Steal: Children's Literature and the Unpublishability of Fanfiction." *Children's Literature Association Quarterly*, vol. 39, no. 1, 2014, pp. 4–27. *EBSCOhost*, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/chq.2014.0010">https://doi.org/10.1353/chq.2014.0010</a>.
- Tosenberger, Catherine. "Oh My God, the Fanfiction!' Dumbledore's Outing and the Online Harry Potter Fandom." Children's Literature Association Quarterly, vol. 33, no. 2, 2008, pp. 200–06. EBSCOhost, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/chq.0.0015">https://doi.org/10.1353/chq.0.0015</a>.
- Unrein, Eliza James. "No Equitable Relief: The Failings of the Case Act to Protect Middle-Class Creatives from Copyright Infringement." *William & Mary Law School Scholarship Repository*, BePress, Apr. 2023, scholarship.law.wm.edu/wmblr/vol14/iss3/6/.
- Vadde, Aarthi, and Richard Jean So. "Fandom and Fictionality after the Social Web: A Computational Study of AO3." MFS: Modern Fiction Studies, vol. 70, no. 1, 2024, pp. 1–29. EBSCOhost, libproxy.uoregon.idm.oclc.org/login.url=https://https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=mzh&AN=202433337247&login.asp&site=ehost-live.
- Virgil. The Aeneid. Bell, 1894.

- Wang, Zihan. "The Complicated Digital Fandom: Empowerment and exploitation of fans in digital media era." Humanities and Social Sciences, vol. 8, no. 2, 17 Mar. 2020, pp. 45–50, https://doi.org/10.11648/j.hss.20200802.11.
- Weiner, Eric. "Why Women Read More than Men." NPR, NPR, 5 Sept. 2007, www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=14175229.
- Writers Guild of America West, Los Angeles, California, 2022, Inclusion & Equity Report 2022.
- Yates, David, director. Harry Potter and the Order of the Phoenix. Warner Home Video, 2007.
- Yodovich, Neta. "'A Little Costumed Girl at a Sci-Fi Convention': Boundary Work as a Main Destignatization Strategy Among Women Fans." Women's Studies in Communication, vol. 39, no. 3, 2016, pp. 289–307. EBSCOhost, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/07491409.2016.1193781">https://doi.org/10.1080/07491409.2016.1193781</a>.